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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:30 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we are continuing evidentiary hearings on Docket No. C2004-1 considering Complaint Concerning Periodical Rate Filings filed by Time Warner, Inc.; Conde Nast Publications, a Division of Advance Magazine Publishers, Inc.; Newsweek, Inc., the Readers Digest Association; and the TV Guide Magazine Group.  For the purposes of this case, these five Complainants are known collectively as Time Warner, et al.



This morning we are scheduled to hear the testimony of Time Warner, et al. Witness Gordon and Mitchell.  It had been my intention to have as much outstanding material as possible included in today's transcript, including designated institutional responses.



This morning, Time Warner, et al. filed additional institutional responses.  I will defer placing the institutional responses in the transcript until the close of today's hearing.  In the interim, I have had copies of today's filings made available on the table as you enter the hearing room.  Before we adjourn, I will entertain additional requests to designate institutional responses.



No request to conduct additional cross-examination of Witness Stralberg was received, so this hearing will conclude the presentation of Complainant Time Warner, et al.



This morning while the hearing is in progress I will be issuing a procedural ruling that will establish the scheduled dates for the remainder of this case.  As always, dates are subject to adjustment for good cause shown.



It continues to be my intention to proceed with this case in a prompt and measured fashion.  When the ruling is issued, I will see that copies are made available in the hearing room for counsel to review.



Does anyone have a procedural matter to discuss before we hear testimony today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Burzio, would you introduce your witness, please?



MR. KEEGAN:  Good morning, Mr. Chairman.  Timothy Keegan for Time Warner, et al.  John Burzio is getting time off for good behavior today, but not entirely off.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Gordon?  Mr. Gordon, would you stand and raise your right hand?

//



Whereupon,


JOHN STEELE GORDON



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KEEGAN:


Q
Would you state your name and occupation, please?


A
My name is John Steele Gordon.  I'm a writer.


Q
Do you have with you two copies of a document that has been captioned TW et al-T-3, Direct Testimony of John Steele Gordon?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Is that your testimony in this case?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Was it prepared by you?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Would that be the testimony you would give today if you were giving your testimony orally?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Do you have any corrections or changes to it?


A
No, beyond what is indicated here.



MR. KEEGAN:  There have been, Mr. Chairman, two minor changes made in the record copies.  One of those is that several paragraphs were inadvertently printed in italics, and those have been changed to Roman font.



The other is that -- I apologize.  That is the only change.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of John Steele Gordon.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into evidence.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. TW et al-T-3 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Gordon, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  I have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  They would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  In my response to ABM/TW et al-T-3-19, in the third to last line the words "identify and" should be deleted and the word "identity" inserted in their place.



In my response to NNA/TW et al-T-3-6, in the second line there should be a comma after the word "ways."



Those corrections have been made by hand in the packet that I examined.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Gordon to the reporter?



That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. TW 35 al-T-3 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Gordon?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Three parties have requested oral cross-examination, American Business Media, McGraw-Hill Companies and the National Newspaper Association.



Is there any other parties who wish or would like to cross-examine Witness Gordon?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  Thank you.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
I introduced myself informally, Mr. Gordon, but, for the record, I'm David Straus representing American Business Media.



Let me ask you if you agree with the following statement.  "The educational, cultural, scientific and informational value that periodical publications provide today is no less than when Section 3622(b)(8) was enacted in 1976."


A
No.  It's the same, I would think.


Q
You agree with that statement?


A
I agree with that.


Q
When were you first contacted about testifying in this case?


A
Very late last year, I believe, or early in January.


Q
And what was your assignment at that time?


A
It was to write a piece on the history of communications technology and how it has changed over the century or since 1917 basically.


Q
That was it?  Just how communications have changed?  Nothing about the flat editorial pound rate?


A
I'm sorry?  Say that again.


Q
You weren't asked to say anything about postage rates?


A
No.  It was mostly about the history of communications and how they had changed.  I mean, I'm not an expert on postal rates.


Q
Your testimony includes, for example, a statement about why the percentage of costs attributable to periodicals that are represented by transportation --



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Straus is going to quote the testimony, I would appreciate it if he could provide a reference.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  Sure.  Page 10 of your testimony, Lines 15 to 17.



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
There's a sentence there about the percentage of costs attributable to periodicals that are attributed to transportation.  That has nothing to do with change in communications, does it?


A
Certainly it does because the cost of communication is an important part of communication.  I mean, if it costs you $1,000 to make a phone call across the Atlantic, you're probably not going to do it.


Q
You're not there talking about the overall level of postage rates.  You're talking about a particular component of postage rates.  The mailer pays the rates rather than components, doesn't he?


A
Well, yes.


Q
We'll go on.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Mr. Gordon.  Will you please pull the mike a little closer and talk a little louder?  Thank you.



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
Have you read the interrogatory responses of the other Time Warner, et al. witnesses?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Sitting here today, do you have an opinion on whether the educational, cultural, scientific and informational value of periodicals justifies a rate preference for periodicals?


A
No.  That is beyond my field of expertise.


Q
Do you have an understanding of why others have thought that the ESCI value should lead to a rate preference?


A
Yes.


Q
And what is that understanding?


A
According to what they said in 1917, that this helped bind the nation together intellectually and culturally.  Therefore, it is a social good that should be encouraged.


Q
Is it your understanding that it is at least in large part because of ESCI value that a periodical pays lower rates than a catalog?


A
I would believe so, yes.


Q
A good deal of your testimony goes to presenting your belief that let's say a good deal of the information in periodicals is available on the internet.  Is that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
And would that same thing be true for catalogs?


A
Yes, I believe so.


Q
Getting back to your explanation of why others believe that ESCI value should lead to a lower rate preference for periodicals, do you disagree with that rationale?


A
No.


Q
You don't believe that it's superfluous and unjustifiable for periodicals to enjoy lower rates because they have editorial content?


A
I think it is far less necessary now.  I think I'm not at all sure that it accomplishes or helps to accomplish in any significant way the object.


Q
Well, I think you just told me two things.  You said you don't think it's superfluous and unjustifiable, but then I think you went on to say that it's pretty much superfluous and unjustifiable.



Let me ask you again.  Is a rate preference for periodicals based on ESCI value superfluous and unjustifiable?


A
I think, yes, a rate preference is.  I think the object of binding the nation together intellectually and culturally is a great social good.


Q
But the rate preference for periodicals doesn't contribute to that good?


A
Not any more I don't think.


Q
In response to American Business Media Question 3, if you could turn to that please?  We're going to be going through a lot of these responses, so I'll try to give you a heads up so you know where I am.



There you gave us a list of the periodicals that you read on a regular basis.  Do you happen to know how many of those have websites?


A
No, I don't, but I would imagine most of them except the very small genealogical magazines.


Q
Do you visit those websites on a regular basis?


A
No, I don't.  On an irregular basis, yes.


Q
Why not?


A
I find it unnecessary.  I mean, I know where they are.  I have many of them in my list that I can call up very quickly.


Q
How many of these publications that you list have content that's comprehensively covered in a television show?


A
A television show?


Q
Yes.


A
Are covered in a television show?


Q
Yes.  How many of these publications that you read regularly have content that you can regularly obtain on a television show?


A
Not many of them, or none of them.


Q
Why do you read Publisher's Weekly?


A
I'm an author.  It's a very important magazine.  I don't read it on a regular basis, but, you know, they review my books, and I have a weakness for reading those reviews.


Q
What's the nature of the content of Publisher's Weekly?


A
Mostly of books that are coming out in the next season or in the next few months.


Q
Does it have a website?


A
I'm sure it does.  I've never been to it.


Q
You've never been to its website?


A
Not to Publisher's Weekly, no.  You may have to subscribe to it.  I just don't know.


Q
I'm going to hand you a copy of -- and I'm sorry; I only have one copy -- the home page from Publisher's Weekly's website that was printed out on 7-11-04.



Can you tell from that page, and I direct your attention to the upper right, whether access to the full content of the website requires a subscription?


A
So it seems to say.  It's cut off on the right, but you must be a sub -- to Publisher's Weekly.


Q
Is that a pretty common restriction on websites that duplicate or are in conjunction with periodicals?


A
I have no idea.


Q
Do you read Editor & Publisher?


A
No.


Q
Why?


A
I just don't find it necessary.


Q
What's the Curcas Review?


A
It also reviews books.  I think it's mainly used by libraries.  It's much tougher than Publisher's Weekly on authors.


Q
Why do you read Curcas Review?


A
Again, they review my books.


Q
Are the reviewers whose reviews appear in Curcas Review paid by authors or by publishers to provide their opinions?


A
I'd love to be able to pay a reviewer.  No.  They're paid by Curcas, I assume.  They're usually not paid by publishers or authors.


Q
Then you have some degree of confidence in the integrity of Curcas Review that it's not going to accept money for a favorable review?


A
Oh, yes.


Q
Have you ever read book reviews on amazon.com?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have the same degree of confidence that the reviewers on amazon.com are totally impartial?


A
No, nowhere close to it.


Q
And they're not nearly as well-qualified either, are they?


A
Well, we often don't know who they are.


Q
I mean, it's not unknown for authors to review their own books, and usually favorably?


A
Or in my case the author's father.


Q
Or the author's father.



We asked you in Question 7 -- well, let me back up one step.  In answer to Question 6, you say that you've never read even occasionally any of the thousand or more American Business Media publications that were identified for you.



In Question No. 7 we asked you whether you read any specialized publications even once before April 26, and you said none that you remember.  Have you read any since then?


A
No.


Q
So it's fair to say then, isn't it, that your opinion about the value and purpose and functions that are served by specialized business publications has been reached without reading a single one of them?


A
Yes.


Q
We asked you some questions about your website.  You recall those I'm sure.  As of this spring, according to your responses, you were advising visitors on your website of what you called "upcoming events," but all of them were at least six months old.  Isn't that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
Do you publish a hard copy newsletter of any kind with the same type of information?


A
No.


Q
You do have events scheduled the remainder of this year, do you not?


A
Yes.  I have a new book coming out in October, so there will be a lot of them.


Q
But your website hasn't been changed since we first asked you about it, has it?


A
No.


Q
So your website still lists dates in July without a year, so a reader could think that those dates are referring to this July rather than last July.  Isn't that right?


A
Yes.  I have to confess, that is the case.  It is largely because I just have been finishing this book, and dealing with the website and dealing with the man who deals with the website drives me up a wall.


Q
And dealing with people like me who ask you --


A
No, no.  You speak English.  People who design websites do not.


Q
If the demand by your readers for information about your upcoming appearances were sufficient to justify your producing a monthly newsletter that you sent to them by mail and you had produced one in April of 2004 and had to send it out to everybody, do you suppose you would have listed last year's events, or would you have listed accurately upcoming events?


A
Certainly I would have accurately listed the upcoming events.  There wouldn't be much point to a newsletter that told you about what happened last year.


Q
So someone who received that newsletter would have been able to have a good deal of confidence that the information is accurate?


A
Yes.


Q
But anyone who had such confidence in your website would have had that confidence misplaced, wouldn't they?


A
That is correct.  Many websites are dated.  This one does not happen to be.  I think it's a good idea to now when I do get around to revising it later this summer it will have a date as to when this latest revision was.


Q
I don't want to beat a dead horse here, but in your response to Question 19 you say that the internet often provides immediate access to parallel, redundant or competing sources of the same information.



If I were to go to your website today and figure out that those dates were a year old and I wanted to go someplace else on the internet to find that same information, would I be able to?


A
Yes.  Harper-Collins has a -- you can go to I forget what it's called, Author Tracker or something like that, that would bring it up to date.


Q
Including your radio appearances and TV appearances and the like?


A
Yes.


Q
In response to Question 19 again, you say it's usually easier in the case of internet sources than printed ones to discover the identity "and of" the source's sponsor.  I think you mean the identify of the source's sponsor.


A
Identity of.


Q
Do you know what type of information is found in the masthead of a periodical?


A
Yes.


Q
Is there any information there that tells you who produces that periodical, the publisher?


A
Yes.  I mean, it gives the author, the editors and the publishers and what have you.


Q
Would your statement then not be true for periodicals in terms of identifying the source's sponsor?


A
I think what I meant here was that it's often very easy on the internet.  They will give you the source of the information so that you can check it yourself, you know, the equivalent of a footnote.  Footnotes are very rare in magazines.


Q
But that source could well be a periodical, and you have the original source itself when you have the periodical.


A
Well, no, because if the periodical says that two plus two equals six and it doesn't give you a source for that where the reporter got the information.


Q
The website.  I mean, if the website tells you they got the information from the New England Journal of Medicine, they don't tell you where the New England Journal of Medicine got the information, do they?


A
No, but then you go to the New England Journal of Medicine, and that being very scholarly would give you that information.


Q
But I still don't understand why it's easier in the case of an internet source than a printed source to identify the sponsor of the information.


A
Because the New England Journal of Medicine, I think, scholarly publications such as that, do give very rigorous sources.  Newspapers and magazines, you know, of a popular nature usually do not.


Q
Consumer magazines?


A
Consumer magazines.


Q
As a general proposition, is it easier and less expensive to create a website or to create a periodical?


A
I believe it's much cheaper to create a website.  I've never tried to create a periodical.  People who are more talented at computers than I am can create websites by themselves.


Q
So it's pretty easy to throw pretty much any kind of information up on the web?


A
Sure, but also you can throw up any kind of information in a periodical.


Q
You have to have readers and advertisers in most of them, don't you?


A
You don't have to have the readers.


Q
What are you going to do with it?


A
What?


Q
What are you going to do with it after you print it?


A
Well, you hope you have readers, but you don't need the readers to produce it.


Q
Is it your testimony and belief that because of television and the internet periodicals are less important today in terms of binding the nation together than they once were?


A
Yes.


Q
Are periodicals no longer necessary for that purpose?


A
I didn't say that.  I said they were less important.  They used to be the totality of means of binding the nation together by information.  They now no longer are.


Q
I hope you'll excuse my phrase here because I don't know a better way to say it, but if there were no periodicals would the nation be less bound together than it is now?


A
I suppose so, but not by a significant matter.  I mean, that's a theoretical question because it's not likely to happen.


Q
If you didn't like that theoretical, then wait until the next one.


A
Okay.


Q
Let's assume that the cost of sending periodicals to Alaska and Hawaii were prohibitive, and publishers just didn't do it.  Nobody would be willing to pay the price of the periodical living in Alaska or Hawaii.



If that were the case, would the residents of Alaska and Hawaii be less integrated into the fabric of the country than they are today?


A
Only marginally I think because most periodicals, certainly most major periodicals, have websites.  I mean, you can subscribe to the website of the Wall Street Journal for less than you can subscribe to the paper of the Wall Street Journal.



If for some reason it became prohibitive for the Wall Street Journal to send the paper to Juneau, the man in Juneau could subscribe to the Wall Street Journal on line and read the entire paper every morning even when it's too snowy for the paper to be delivered.


Q
Do all periodical related websites contain all of the content of the parent periodical?


A
I would not know that.  I would imagine not, but the major ones I believe do.


Q
All of the content?


A
I believe.  Certainly in the case of the Wall Street Journal it does.  I don't think it has the ads.  I don't know because I usually read it in the paper copy.


Q
You've never read any specialized business periodicals.  You've never looked at any websites of specialized business periodicals?


A
No.


Q
So you're saying then if Soap Opera Digest and Penthouse Magazine couldn't find their way to Alaska and Hawaii, that wouldn't be a concern to you?


A
I think the public would survive it.


Q
And if a firefighting magazine or a building maintenance magazine or if Editor & Publisher couldn't make their way to those states, that wouldn't matter either?


A
It would matter more than Penthouse.


Q
But not much?


A
I couldn't qualify if.


Q
I think you already did.



I'm going to talk about the printing business a bit because you do in your testimony.  We asked you about your knowledge and experience in the periodical printing business.



You said you have no experience, but you have the knowledge of an informed layman.  I'm trying to find out what the limits of that are.



What types of presses are used to print a typical glossy magazine?


A
I have no idea what the current ones are.


Q
Are the same kinds of presses used for say a four million press run as for a 40,000 press run?


A
I don't know.


Q
Specifically what changes have been made in the printing industry to allow magazines to be printed at more than one plant economically?


A
Well, it's now very easy to transmit in effect the plates.  I mean, the information is then turned into the plates and the plates can be made much more cheaply than they could like in 1917 when it was all hot metal.


Q
What costs would still have to be duplicated for printing at multiple plants?


A
I mean, to the extent that I know it's the press time and the setup would have to be duplicated, but then --


Q
The press time wouldn't be duplicated, would it?


A
No, but the setup would have to be duplicated.


Q
Does the term "make ready" mean anything to you with respect to the printing business?


A
No.


Q
When you testified in your prepared testimony that magazines can be printed in more than one location, what was your understanding of the extent to which they are?


A
I know that some magazines and newspapers are printed in more than one location.


Q
My question was magazines.


A
Magazines.  I just know that some of them are.


Q
You knew that before you submitted your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Which ones did you know are?


A
Well, Time for instance.


Q
Do you know how many magazines there are in the country?


A
Total number?  No.  I have no idea.


Q
Do you know how many are printed at more than one plant?


A
No.


Q
Have you looked at Mr. Stralberg's response to American Business Media Question 42, which --


A
No.


Q
Well, it was redirected from you.  You redirected it to him.


A
You'd have to tell me which one it is so that I can --


Q
It was Question 42 to you that was redirected to Mr. Stralberg.  It had to do with this very question of the number of periodicals that are in fact printed at multiple plants.



My question is have you taken a look at that response?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Why couldn't you answer this question?


A
Because I wouldn't have the faintest idea as to what the total press run and number of printing plants for each publication would be.


Q
Do you have Mr. Stralberg's answer there?


A
I'm not sure I ever saw it.


Q
I'll show it to you.


A
Wait.  I have seen this.


Q
Isn't it pretty apparent that he didn't have the information and that he went and obtained it from the Complainant?



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, could the witness have a moment to look over the answer?



MR. STRAUS:  Sure.



MR. KEEGAN:  And could you tell me again what number it is?



MR. STRAUS:  It was 42 to Gordon, redirected to Stralberg.



(Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  Well, it says the information was provided to me, so I --



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
Well, it could have been provided to you as well?


A
It could have.


Q
Do you see from his answer there how many periodicals from the Complainants are printed at more than one plant?


A
Yes, I see them.


Q
And how many are there?


A
One, two, three, four, five, six.


Q
Do you have any explanation for why if it's economical to print at multiple plants only six out of the 83 publications on that list are printed at multiple plants?


A
Well, it might be economical, or they might have other reasons for not choosing to do so.



I mean, there often is what in economics is called an installed base problem, and it's cheaper to continue doing what you're doing rather than move to a new technology or to a different technology up until the old technology wears out.



I mean, if you've already paid for a press there's no point in buying a new, better press until that old one wears out, unless the new one is really better and cheaper.


Q
Are you suggesting that to print at multiple plants would require the purchase of a new press?


A
No, no.  That was just an example.  I'm just saying that sometimes there is an installed base, and there also is an inertia.  People don't change the way they're doing things unless there's a powerful reason to do so.


Q
If you can save a lot of money you might want to do it, wouldn't you?


A
Well, that would be a powerful reason to overcome the inertia.


Q
Let's take a look at one of the periodicals that are actually published by the Complainants and printed at a single printing.



Let me back up one second.  Is there any particular characteristic of those six that are printed at multiple plants?  Aren't they all weeklies?


A
Yes, I believe so.


Q
Don't you suppose then that maybe the multiple printing plants have something to do with avoiding time in transit rather than avoiding cost?


A
It might.


Q
Vanity Fair magazine prints a million and a half copies -- you won't find it there -- and weighs 1.84 pounds.  These are data taken from others of Mr. Stralberg's responses.  Just accept those for the purpose of the question.



A million and a half copies, 1.84 pounds.  A very small portion -- that is, less than five percent

-- go to Zones 3 through 8, which means that Conde Nast is dropshipping Vanity Fair magazine, so it's paying to ship almost all of the copies weighing nearly two pounds and has a million and a half copies.



We're talking about almost three million pounds that they're paying to ship, rather than print in multiple printing plants and avoid that shipping expense.  Does that tell you anything about whether or not your theory is correct about being economical to print at multiple plants?


A
I would have to examine that in more depth I'm afraid.  It might.  I understand what you're getting at, but whether that's true or not I simply have no idea at this point.


Q
Please look at your answer to Question 32.


A
Okay.


Q
Is it fair to conclude from your response that to the extent cable TV provides a reasonable substitute for specialty magazines, it substitutes for consumer magazines and not business publications?


A
Certainly in the main, yes.  Cable TV does not provide a substitute for specific business magazines.


Q
In Question 33 we asked you if you could identify a television channel or a TV show that covers the subjects that are covered by one medium-sized American Business Media member, and those subjects were the beverage industry, the fuel oil industry, irrigation systems, medical equipment design, outdoor power equipment and specialty coffees.



Do you know whether any websites provide the same type of in-depth information on these industries?


A
I believe there are for some of them, yes, but I do not know precisely.


Q
How would you go about finding a website, for example, on the beverage industry?


A
You could Google for it.


Q
And you would Google beverage?


A
Sure.  You'd get several thousand responses very quickly.


Q
How would you narrow those down so that you could get the kind of reporting and editorial content about the beverage industry that you would get in a periodical devoted to the beverage industry?


A
Well, for instance, Automotive News.  If you Google for it, you get -- what was it.  Yes.  In .15 of a second we got 532,000 hits, and the number one was the website of Automotive News.


Q
Was there any other website that had the same kind of information that Automotive News carries?


A
I did not go through the 532,000 hits.


Q
Did you find any?  Did you look at any?


A
I did not, no.


Q
Do you know what Automotive News covers?


A
Automotive news.


Q
But is it the kind of automotive news you'd find in Car & Driver and Road & Track and Auto Week and Automobile, or is it a different kind of news about the auto industry?


A
I'm afraid I have no idea.


Q
I'm going to ask you now some questions about your testimony at page 10, Lines 15 to 17, where we attributed to you the statement that use of multiple printing plants has caused a drop in the transportation component from more than 44 percent to less than 15 percent.



Now, I believe you deflected the question by talking about using a vague reference that a high school English teacher of mine said never to do because it leads to confusion, but you never actually gave an answer to the question, so I'll ask you again.  What is the source of that statement?


A
Do you know which question?


Q
I'm sorry.  Question 35.


A
Question 35.  Do you mean the original source of the 44 percent to less than 15 percent?


Q
No.  The source for the entire statement that's quoted there, the statement:  "This has caused a major reduction in the transportation component cost of distributing periodicals class mail."



I'm not asking for yet where the 44 percent and the 15 percent came from.  I'm asking for the source of the statement what the cause was of that change from 44 to 15.


A
I'm afraid I don't know off the top of my head.  I'd have to go back and find out, you know, and go look at the equivalent of footnotes to find that out.


Q
Well, we asked you in Question 35 what the source was, and now I'm asking you the same question again.  The first time you didn't answer it.  This time you say you can't answer it?


A
I can't answer it now, no.  I didn't make it up.


Q
We attributed to you the statement that multiple printing plants is the cause of the reduction, and in this response you say no, that wasn't your intent.  You intended the cause of the reduction to be not only multiple printing plants, but the previous paragraph, which you said begins on Line 6.  I think you meant Line 5, for the record.



If we look at that testimony at page 10, the other thought that you'd like to get into now would be a double cause; would be not only multiple printing plants, but also the revolution in non-printing communications media.



Can you tell me how a revolution in non-printing communications media can lead to a reduction in the percentage of periodical cost attributed to transportation?


A
No.


Q
In Answer 35 you say you intended to say that that too contributed to the reduction, and now you can't tell me why it does?


A
I'm afraid I'd have to study this more.  I cannot give you an answer to that off the top of my head.


Q
Do you think that a major factor in the decline in transportation cost as a percentage of total periodical cost might have to do with more dropshipping by the publisher?


A
It sounds reasonable, yes.


Q
If publishers do their own shipping then the Postal Service pays less transportation, doesn't it?


A
Right.


Q
In response to Question 36 we asked you a question about the completion of your testimony.  When was your testimony completed?  Do you recall?


A
April, I believe.  April 26.


Q
I think that's when it was filed.


A
Okay.  Then it was sometime in April.


Q
Within a couple of days of that?


A
I would assume so.  I can't remember now.


Q
The source of the information, the cost data, you give in response to Question 37 as Witness Mitchell testimony.  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
So you actually read Mr. Mitchell's testimony before you prepared yours?


A
Not before I prepared mine, no.


Q
How could the testimony have been the source for information in your testimony if you hadn't read it?


A
I'm sorry.  It was not in my original testimony.  "If you know the time period covered, please provide it and identify the source."  I'm providing it here, and this is the source.  I had Mitchell's testimony when I wrote the response.


Q
The question was the source of your 44 percent and 15 percent, and they're in your written testimony.  They're not in your response.


A
It was provided to me by --


Q
If your source was counsel, there's nothing wrong with that.


A
Counsel, yes.  I mean, I didn't have a clue as to the answer, and then he gave me the answer.


Q
No, no.  I'm talking about the source of the 44, the source of the information on page 10 of your testimony about comparing 44 percent to 15 percent.  You wrote that in April.


A
Right.


Q
You hadn't read Mr. Mitchell's testimony when you wrote it?


A
Right.


Q
But Mr. Mitchell's testimony was nevertheless the source for those numbers?


A
It was provided to me by counsel.


Q
Can we correct the answer to No. 37 to say that counsel was your source for the information?


A
All right.  No problem.


Q
All right.  Now, the numbers you used are 44 percent and 15 percent.  I'm not concerned with small deviations, but I am curious.



If you look at the information in the second paragraph in the response to 37, you quote a 42.4 percent number there that the Hughes Commission found.  The Hughes Commission also found that if you included other transportation the cost was 66 percent.  That's also in Mr. Mitchell's testimony.



The Hughes Commission had two numbers, 42.4 percent and 66 percent.  You used 44 percent.  Can you tell me where the 44 came from?


A
It came from counsel.


Q
So you don't know why the 42.4 or the 66 became 44?


A
No.


Q
I assume that since you haven't read Mr. Mitchell's testimony, the answer you don't know, but I'm going to ask you anyway.



Did Mr. Mitchell indicate at all that the reduction in the transportation cost had anything to do with multiple printing plants?


A
I don't know.


Q
In response to Question 41, you indicated -- I'm sorry; I'll give you a minute -- that you didn't know how many publications in the United States with a total print run of less than a million are printed at more than one printing plant.



Did you try to find out that answer from counsel or from another witness or from any other source?


A
No.


Q
Please look at your answer to Question 46.  We asked you whether what you said, the cheapness of distributing information, has increased or decreased the need of businesses to distill and verify information.



I don't believe your answer answers the question.  You say that it is easier to verify, but you haven't said whether it's more or less important to verify.  Can you supplement that answer at all?


A
Well, I don't think the cheapness is related to the need.


Q
Well, the cheapness creates a lot more information.  I think we may disagree on some things, but we agree that there's a whole lot more information available on people's websites, on blogs, on internet news groups.  There's just more information.


A
Yes.


Q
And that's because of the cheapness.  Is that right?


A
That is correct.


Q
And if someone is faced now with many, many sources, some of which you've already said may be unreliable such as individual websites to which not as much attention is paid, my question is doesn't that make it more important than it used to be to verify sources because it's so cheap to distribute the information?


A
No.  I think the need was always there.  There's now more information and, therefore, there's more information to be checked.


Q
Do you think there's more bad information than there used to be?  Let me state it a better way because I know what your answer would be.



If in the old days you had a newspaper and that was it and now you have a newspaper and 4,800 websites, don't you think that the percentage of information that's unreliable is greater today than it used to be?


A
No.  I think it's actually lower because a lot of those 4,800 websites would be riding herd on the newspaper.



In fact, every major newspaper today there are websites, you know, pointing out the newspapers' sins of omission and commission.  I'm sure the editors of the New York Times are not happy about that.


Q
Well, when the New York Times makes a mistake they correct it, don't they?


A
Sometimes.


Q
People that have websites with incorrect information don't always correct it, do they?


A
That is also correct.  We've found out the disagreement is to what is correct and what is not correct.


Q
We asked you in Question 47, and I'll pause while the witness turns there, why the speed of flying cross-country is relevant to your testimony.  You answered the question as asked.



Let me ask you a better question.  Is it relevant to the question of whether periodical rates should be zoned or unzoned or the impact of information in periodicals on the country?


A
I think so because in 1917 the country was, you know, as they described it, a vast, sprawling country, and now it is just as vast, but it is far less sprawling.


Q
Are you suggesting that people on airplanes carry the information with them from coast to coast and distribute it when they get there?


A
I don't mean that in a literal sense, no.


Q
But are periodicals carried on airplanes by the Postal Service?


A
That sounds like an expensive way to distribute periodicals, but I don't know.



Trucks move an awful lot faster now than they did in 1917.  In 1917, they didn't move over long distances at all.  Railroads did most of the --


Q
Please look at the response to Question 48.  There I guess it's fair to say we're challenging your statement that no matter how obscure or arcane the topic, there's an internet news group devoted to it, and everyone interested in it can learn of new developments in seconds.



We asked you to identify internet news groups that cover certain subjects covered by American Business Media members like commercial vehicle sourcing, paperboard packaging -- I'm skipping some -- spectroscopy, commercial fishing, kiosk business, photonics, chain stores, dairy herd managements, and we asked you to identify news groups for those.



You said you don't know of any, which is not to say they do not exist.  Did you try to find some?


A
No, I did not.


Q
Even though, as you said, it would only take seconds to do so?


A
Well, news groups don't often take more than a second to find.  You have to get the whole list of them, and then it takes forever to scroll through them.  I don't believe you can Google for news groups.


Q
So I've come up with some topics that are really so obscure or arcane that you cannot find out about them in seconds?


A
I didn't try.


Q
But you don't think you could?


A
I don't think so, but who knows.  I mean, there are news groups for just about everything.


Q
When we asked you about these subjects and if they could be found in seconds, I would have hoped you would have come up with a few.


A
I don't think they could be found in seconds.  As I said, I know news groups are not so easily found.  As I said, you can't Google for them.


Q
Please look at your response to 49 where we ask you whether it would be prudent for an auto parts supplier to rely equally on an internet news group and on Automotive News for information about the auto industry.



Your response is that people should rely equally on the two.  Is that right?


A
No.  I said equally if you rephrase it to say on the internet, not on the internet news groups.


Q
And you can say that categorically, without ever having read Automotive News, that someone should rely equally on the internet and on Automotive News?


A
It's their website


Q
Let's exclude Automotive News' own website for a moment.  How about other websites?


A
Well, Google came up with 532,000 hits, and I cannot testify as to the reliability of the other --


Q
If you can't, then how can you testify that people should rely equally on those 535,000 and on Automotive News magazine?


A
I didn't say that.


Q
I'm quoting.  "However, if the question is rephrased to ask if an auto parts supplier should rely equally on the internet and the magazine, the answer is unequivocally yes."



So that answer depends upon Automotive News having its own website?


A
Not necessarily.  I mean, you'd have to examine the website, and any particular one you would have to make up your own mind as to its reliability, but can you rely on information derived from the internet as much as you can from Automotive News?  I think the answer to that is yes.


Q
Do you know anything about the reputation of Automotive News and the auto industry?


A
No.  I have no idea whatever.


Q
Would it matter to your answer to this question?


A
No, I don't think so.


Q
So even if in the auto industry Automotive News was perceived as by far the single best source of information in the automobile industry, you'd still say that people should rely equally on the internet?


A
I said they can rely equally on the internet because, for one thing, Automotive News is on the internet.


Q
No.  You said "should."  You didn't say "can."  Your answer uses the word "should."  I don't want you to misquote yourself.



Let's go on to Question 50.  We asked you a similar question with respect to a publication called Fire Engineering, and your answer simply says see my response before.  It is the same.



So you're saying that not having seen Fire Engineering, without knowing anything about the reputation of Fire Engineering, you think that people should rely equally on internet information and on Fire Engineering; that the fire chief, for example, should rely equally on them?


A
I can say only in general people can rely equally on the internet as on periodicals.  As to fire chiefs and Fire Engineering specifically, I have no opinion.


Q
In Question 51 we asked you the same question about whether it would be prudent for a physician to rely equally on an internet news group and on Mayo Clinic Proceedings, Contemporary Pediatrics or the New England Journal of Medicine for accurate medical information.



I guess, Mr. Gordon, for your sake I hope your doctor doesn't agree that the information on the internet is just as good.  I won't ask any more questions.


A
Of course, my doctor can go to Mayo Clinic Proceedings on the internet.


Q
But will he get all of the information there that he gets in the periodical?


A
I couldn't tell you that.



MR. STRAUS:  I have no further questions.  Thank you, Mr. Gordon.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



MR. STRAUS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.



Mr. Keegan, will you call your next witness please?



Excuse me.  Mr. Bergin?  I'm getting carried away here.  Would you introduce yourself, Mr. Bergin, please?



MR. BERGIN:  Certainly, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BERGIN:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Gordon.  My name is Tim Bergin.  I represent the McGraw-Hill Companies.  I just have some brief follow-up for you.


A
Okay.


Q
You indicated this morning, and correct me if I'm wrong, that in your view preferential postage rates play no role in contributing to the extent to which publications help bind the nation together.


A
I believe it's marginal at best at this point.


Q
What knowledge do you have of the role of postage costs in the economics of small circulation magazines that are mailed long distances?


A
I have very little.


Q
Any knowledge of the economics of start-up magazines and the role that preferential postage rates play to the viability of those magazines?


A
No.  I do not know them.



MR. BERGIN:  In light of the cross-examination by Mr. Straus, I have nothing further, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Bergin.



Ms. Rush?



MS. RUSH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning, Ms. Rush.



MS. RUSH:  Good morning.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you introduce yourself for the record?



MS. RUSH:  I will.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. RUSH:


Q
Mr. Gordon, I'm Tonda Rush.  I represent National Newspaper Association.  Our organization is made up of mostly weeklies and small daily newspapers.



I read your book, Thread Across The Ocean, and enjoyed it very much --


A
I'm glad you did.


Q
-- occasioned by your appearance here.  I assume from your context that you had access to the Field family letters when you wrote the book or some original materials from the Field family.  As you did that a couple of years ago, you may not recall.


A
I did not use original materials in the preparation of that book.  It was almost all secondary sources.


Q
Did you use old newspapers and old magazines?


A
Yes, I did.  I used like Harper's Weekly back in the 1860s and the New York Herald, which was the greatest newspaper in the world at that time.


Q
Horace Greeley might not agree with that.


A
No.  My great-grandfather was his successor as editor of the Tribune, so he probably wouldn't have agreed either.


Q
I'm just curious.  Did you find those sources on the internet, or were you required to get them off microfilms and hard copy?


A
I was able to get some of them off of hard copy because I have access to hard copy of the Harper's Weekly of the 1860s.  As anybody has ever done research with microfilm will testify, hard copy is a lot nicer to deal with.


Q
Easier to read.  Okay.  I'm curious about your answers to a couple of NNA's first questions to you, No. 1 and specifically No. 5 and No. 4.



Since you have some family history with the New York Herald, your response to the question about the New York Tribune now does not surprise me.  You said you really considered the Tribune more like a magazine because it was a weekly publication sent around the country.  Have you done the research on that?


A
No.  I meant the Tribune was a daily newspaper in New York City --


Q
Right.


A
-- but the people who lived far away who subscribed to the New York Tribune, they got in effect a weekly digest, which would often arrive -- I think it was printed on Saturday, and I believe it would often arrive, you know, in Wisconsin say the next Tuesday or Wednesday or whatever


Q
So your characterization of it is not like a newspaper was based upon its frequency or its timeliness?


A
Yes.  I mean, a newspaper to me has the most immediate news.  Nowadays, of course, television has to a large extent taken over that particular role.  I mean, we don't have extras in newspapers anymore.


Q
That leads to my next question, which is about your response to NNA's Question No. 5 in which you said:  "To me, a newspaper is something that is published daily, except perhaps for Sundays, and carries the very latest news."  Was that your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
In response to my Question No. 4, and I asked you about weekly newspapers, do you feel that the weekly newspapers are not newspapers?  Did you disagree with my formulation in that question?


A
Well, I think in very small towns where they still have newspapers, I mean, they're as near as they come to a newspaper.  It's not economically possible to publish every day and so they publish weekly.  You know, I guess maybe a newspaper is the most immediate source for the news contained therein.


Q
Would you expect those to be mostly local news content publications?


A
I would believe so, yes.


Q
Do you subscribe to one?


A
No.


Q
Have you ever?


A
No.


Q
Have you ever lived in a small town?


A
No.  I was born and brought up in Manhattan.


Q
Okay.  May we just agree for purposes of this discussion that at least those publishers consider those products newspapers?


A
Okay.  Sure.


Q
Okay.  I just wanted to make sure we were talking about the same thing here because many of my questions are about smaller papers like that.



You said in your testimony beginning basically on page 11 and pretty much through the end quite a bit about how the internet has affected the cost of the news business.



Would it be a fair statement that you believe that the personal computer and the internet have broken down the barriers to entry that relate to the printing and the distribution?


A
Yes, to a large extent.  I mean, it's now possible to create the modern equivalent of a newspaper at very little cost.


Q
And have you done any examination of the penetration into American homes by internet access?


A
Very little.  I believe it's now 70 percent of American homes have internet access.


Q
Have you examined by any demographic breakdown; for example, for the elderly?


A
I believe it is the older you are the less likely you are to have internet because the older you are the less accepting of new technology you tend to be, but there are plenty of elderly who are on the internet.  I can testify to that through my aunt.


Q
African-American?


A
Pardon?


Q
African-American?  Same answer or different answer?  More or less likely to be on the internet?


A
Actually, the internet penetration among African-Americans is growing faster than the general population at the moment.


Q
Any idea of absolute levels?  Over 50 percent?  Under 50 percent?


A
I don't have those figures.


Q
How about Hispanics?


A
I believe they're slightly higher than African-Americans, if I remember correctly.


Q
I believe you said in response to one of the questions, and I believe it was NNA's, that you thought that most people had access to the internet through libraries.


A
Yes.


Q
Do you believe that's true?


A
I believe so.


Q
Have you done any examination of the degree to which any of these demographics -- the elderly, the Hispanics or African-Americans -- actually do use the library for internet access?


A
No, I have not.


Q
Have you developed any thoughts about what percentage of a news product, whether it's a daily newspaper, weekly newspaper, weekly news magazine, would be devoted to the cost of acquiring and editing the information, as opposed to the cost of printing it and distributing it?


A
Have I investigated that?  No.


Q
Would you assume it's a small number, a large number, a medium sized number compared to printing and distribution?


A
I'm afraid I have no idea.


Q
Writers do like to be paid.  Do you agree?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.


A
No argument.


Q
You said in response to ABM's Question No. 2 that you read regularly the New York Times and the Wall Street Journal.  Is that correct?


A
I'm sorry?  Say that again.


Q
You read the New York Times and the Wall Street Journal?


A
Yes.


Q
Those are two of the publications that you read.  Do you read them on line or in print?


A
I usually read them in print, but sometimes I have to read them on line because I live up in the far northern suburbs of New York now, and while the New York Times is supposed to be delivered at 6:30, it sometimes shows up at 9:30.


Q
So you read it on line?


A
In that case I will go on line just to make sure the world hasn't blown up.


Q
Do you pay a subscription fee for the internet access for those publications?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Is it through the print product, or do you have a separate subscription for those websites?


A
They're separate.


Q
Do you believe in those two cases that the information you read on line is pretty much the same as you'd see if you picked it up at a newsstand or if it were delivered at 6:30 in your household?


A
Yes, I believe so.


Q
Does it seem to be written by the same writers and the photographs taken by the same photographers?


A
Yes.


Q
Would you expect that if those two papers ceased to exist and they shifted their entire operation on line that it would still be the same amount and quality of information available to you?


A
I couldn't tell you that.  That would be business decisions for them to make.  I would hope it would be the same.


Q
That would be an economic question for them to settle?


A
Of course.


Q
Okay.  You made a reference to Matthew Drudge.  Do you consider the Drudge report a journalist enterprise?


A
Indeed.


Q
Yes?  Is it a subscriber product?  Do you have to pay to receive it?


A
I believe it's free.


Q
Any idea how the website supports itself?


A
No, I'm afraid I do not.


Q
Do you find the information there to be equally reliable as what you would find in the Wall Street Journal or the New York Times?


A
No, but it's enough.  It doesn't pretend to be the same thing.  I mean, what Matt Drudge is trying to come up with, as he was perfectly willing to admit, you know, is possibilities.



He gets the report from here, and he's putting it on his website and saying this is something to check into.  He's not putting his imprimatur behind it.


Q
If those publications, the New York Times
or the Wall Street Journal or in fact any of the print periodicals, ceased to exist would Matthew Drudge still have a basis for his website do you think?


A
He probably would have to -- well, there's an infinity of sources for him.  I mean, that's what blogs do.  I guess you could call him a blog.



On of my favorite blogs is Best of the Web by James Toronto of the Wall Street Journal.  It's entirely from other -- it's the blog of blogs and his comments.


Q
Would it be fair to say that the blogs sit on top of a pyramid that's based upon the printed publications in some way?


A
Some of them are, and some of them are not.  I mean, Andrew Sullivan has no -- I mean, he is a pure blog.  It's his information and his opinions, of course.


Q
So you would consider Matthew Drudge a blogger you said?


A
That's a news source as well.


Q
Do you see the bloggers, if you can make a generic characterization, primarily as journalists or primarily as opinion writers?


A
I think it varies from blog to blog.  Certainly a good many of them are opinion because opinions are easier to come by than news.


Q
I was interested in your TransAtlantic Cable book, if I remember correctly.  It's been a while since I've read it, so forgive me if I've mischaracterized it.



One of the earliest subscribers to the cable was actually the Associated Press.  Is that correct?


A
Well, it brought I think it was the United Press International into existence because the early cable rates were so extraordinarily expensive.  I mean, Horace Greeley spent $5,000 to telegraph one dispatch from the Franco-Prussian War, and $5,000 was very serious money in 1870.



The newspapers got together to form the United Press International so that they could share this very expensive means of information.


Q
Are you sure that you're talking about United Press International and not the Associated Press?


A
I could be.


Q
Are you familiar at all with the AP as it exists today?


A
Only as I read its dispatches in newspapers, and I go to its website.


Q
Do you find it is a basic source for much of the material you see on the web?


A
I imagine it would be, yes.


Q
Do you have any idea how it's owned or how it's operated?


A
No, I do not.


Q
Would it surprise you to hear that it's an historic cooperative of newspaper publishers basically?


A
No, it would not.


Q
You said in response to Mr. Straus' question that you couldn't answer whether the content that you find on line for a business publication would be the same as what you would find in the print product.



Would that be true for a newspaper as well?  Have you examined newspaper websites to see if they're posting the same things on line as they have in the print product?


A
The only ones I've done frequently are the New York Times and the Wall Street Journal.  As far as I can tell, they're identical.


Q
Are you aware of any internet websites that would be considered basically local news websites when you get outside the context of New York City and the financial community?  Have you ever looked at any that are based primarily upon small town news or local community news?


A
The only one I'm at all familiar with, and I'm not sure it rises to the level of a news group, is in the town I live in in North Salem, New York.



One of the town council people has an email list, and she sends around -- she's in the minority on the town board.  In fact, she is the minority on the town board, and she doesn't feel that they're giving proper information so she provides in effect her own blog by email.  It's a proto news group perhaps.



I wouldn't be surprised if there weren't tens of thousands of other small towns in this country that do exactly the same thing in their personal capacity.  Of course, the town also has its own website and provides information, much of which she regards as being less than totally accurate.


Q
Would you regard her website as a journalistic product?


A
In a sense, yes.


Q
Do you think it's detached and objective?


A
I think with anything that's produced by only one person is unlikely to be entirely detached and objective, I mean, human nature being what it is.


Q
Are you aware of any that are published by local newspapers, any websites?


A
Not that I'm aware of.  I've never looked.


Q
Could you accept for purposes of this examination that many newspaper publishers do have websites that contain some or all of their content?


A
Sure.


Q
Would it surprise you if any of them told you that the primary economic support for the content of the printed paper comes from advertising?


A
No, that would not surprise me.


Q
Are you at all familiar with the technology called TiVO?


A
Yes, recording TV programs.  I have one.


Q
I don't mean to make all of us sound age challenged here.  I have to admit I've never used it myself.


A
It's wonderful.  Try it.


Q
Can you explain how it works?


A
It's a hard disk, and you record programs.  You can tell it to record this program at such and such a time.



Compared to a VCR, it is heaven on earth.  You just go click, record this program, click, and it does it.  You don't have to go to MIT to find out how to do it.


Q
Are you familiar with a term that the broadcasters are fond of using called ad zapping?


A
Where you can zip through the ads?  Right.


Q
Right.  TiVO does that for you?  You can see the program and omit the commercial if you want to?


A
Well, unless I have yet to discover how to do it, which is entirely possible.  You can fast forward through it --


Q
Okay.


A
-- and then stop it just in time hopefully.


Q
If a print publisher told you that the advertising on the internet website contains some of the same problems for a print publisher, would that surprise you -- that people have a tendency to sort of zap through the advertising and go straight to the content?


A
No, that would not surprise me at all.


Q
I realize you're not an economic witness, nor am I an economist, so I won't take you very far into this.  Are you familiar with the concept of incremental cost?


A
Only vaguely.


Q
If I said to you that the economics of publishing involve creating one product that covers basic overhead cost and that if you do that then it's much cheaper to provide yet another ancillary product to the side of that or on top of it, would that make sense to you?


A
Yes.


Q
Would it make sense to you to find that a newspaper might cover its basic overhead costs with a print product and provide the website as an incremental product?


A
That would not surprise me, no, but we're in the very early days of the internet.  I mean, it's evolving rapidly.



Remember, we went through a great bubble a few years ago because people were selling ideas at enormous prices on Wall Street, and many of them came to grief.  Now we're learning how to make money on the internet.


Q
That was exactly what I was about to ask you, so I'm glad you raised that.  Are you familiar with any local news websites that actually do make money?


A
I'm not aware of any, but --


Q
Have you talked to any publishers about the likelihood of that happening in the near future?


A
No.


Q
Do you remember a Microsoft product called Sidewalks that it rolled out in the mid 1990s with local news content?


A
No.


Q
Does that bring any memory to mind?


A
(Non-verbal response.)


Q
As a writer, would it be fair to say that when you do your research you like to rely upon a wide variety of resources?


A
Absolutely.  One source is plagiarism.  Two sources is research.


Q
Have you followed the discussions in Congress this past year or so about concentration of media ownerships and debates about the numbers of broadcast stations that are owned in common and broadcast/newspapers that are owned in common?


A
Not in any depth.  I've been aware of the discussion going on.


Q
Do you have a general sense that there is a greater concentration of media ownership in the country?


A
In some senses, yes, but in other senses, no.


Q
If you confined it to print media, would you say the answer is yes?


A
I believe the number of newspapers is declining in this country and has been for some time.


Q
I believe I noticed in your autobiography you went to school at Vanderbilt.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
You lived in Nashville for a while?


A
That's correct.


Q
Did you read any of the newspapers while you were there?


A
I read both the Tennessean and the Banner.  My cousin was the editor of the Banner when it folded.


Q
So the Banner is gone?


A
I believe so.


Q
And the surviving newspaper is the Tennessean?


A
Yes.


Q
Is it locally owned?


A
I believe it's owed by is it the Figgentolas?  I forget.


Q
Would it concern you if the economics of the future meant that the printed publications found that they could not make the internet sites profitable and that they decided that print product was the only likely viable economic model for themselves?


A
Well, that's a theoretical because I don't know that that will happen.


Q
I'm not asking you to believe that it's true.  I'm just asking you to tell me would that concern you if that were the case.


A
Yes, it would.



MS. RUSH:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Is there any other party who wishes to cross-examine Mr. Gordon at this time?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?  Mr. Hammond?



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  I just wanted to get a clarification off of one of your responses to Ms. Rush's question when she was discussing weekly newspapers.  Did you say in response that you did not consider weekly newspapers to be papers that contained news?



THE WITNESS:  Well, I guess what I should say is there are two different kinds of weekly newspapers.  One is the weekly edition of a daily newspaper such as the New York Tribune, and the weekly edition was very widely disbursed whereas the daily was not because it was impossible to get a daily newspaper, you know, more than a few hundred miles from New York City.



There are weekly newspapers in small towns that have never been dailies that they are weeklies, and they are the latest news available on the local scene.



What constitutes a newspaper is that which produces the very latest news, as opposed to a magazine which is somewhat more interpretive.  They're merging, of course, because it used to be Time magazine closed Friday afternoons.  Now it closes, you know, Sunday night or whatever it is.



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  So a small, weekly newspaper could contain news?



THE WITNESS:  Indeed.  They do contain news.



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  Okay.



THE WITNESS:  It's a question of, you know, what is the definition of newspaper as opposed to magazine.  Of course, it's not black and white.  It's not two pigeon holes and shades of gray.



I think some weeklies such as the New York Tribune weekly of the nineteenth century were essentially magazines.



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  But today --



THE WITNESS:  Today's weeklies are newspapers.  Sure.



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  Yes.  They do contain news?



THE WITNESS:  Right.



VICE CHAIRMAN HAMMOND:  Yes.  Okay.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I must admit that it was a pleasure to have some testimony written that was the quality of well-written prose, as opposed to the usual bureaucratic speech that we have to suffer through.  I appreciate that.



I also think that this is an interesting opportunity for us at the PRC to think in terms of larger policy issues than we often do, so I appreciate your testimony and your willingness to tackle the postal community and its arcane information.  I thank you for being here.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I do have a couple of questions for you.  You give a very fascinating list of newspapers and magazines that you read.  Clearly you have wide interests.



THE WITNESS:  I must confess, I was somewhat appalled when I drew up the list and found out how many I do subscribe to.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Birding and cooking and traveling and all kinds of wonderful things.



I wonder when you think about the implications of what the Complainants have asked for, which is a shift in cost burden from one kind of magazine to another, what you would feel like if you could no longer get National Geographic because the cost for delivery became too high and the subscription rate became too high or the New England Historical and Genealogical Register.



What's your sense about the priorities of the magazines that you receive in terms of how you would like them to be available to you?



THE WITNESS:  Well, since I subscribe to them I would like them to be available almost by definition.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Is there a point at which the subscription cost gets so high that you feel that you can't subscribe to them?



THE WITNESS:  I suppose there might be.  On the other hand, if the New England Historical and Genealogical Register were to become prohibitively expensive in paper, I would not mind reading something like that on the web at all.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But the issue is whether they can make enough money providing that information on the web to still have it available for you.



THE WITNESS:  Of course, that particular magazine does not depend on advertising except to a very, very limited extent.  Maybe two out of 48 pages are advertising.  Most of that the subscribers have

to --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So you think it would still be a subscription magazine, just subscribe on the web, and that would be the alternative?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I believe so.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  The other concept that I've been playing with in this is if we were to change the rate structure, I think it's fair to say that nationally distributed magazines would certainly have a greater capacity for distributing their news efficiently nationally, and some of the smaller magazines would have some difficulty.



I'm wondering in the context of how we talk about binding a nation together, the cultural and educational vitality of the country, whether it's better to have strong national presence of a few magazines that speak out or whether it's better to have a multiple of many different kinds of voices in different ways and whether that's something that we ought to consider when we look at the policy implications of rates.



THE WITNESS:  Well, I think that what's important is not the magazine specifically.  What's important is the information and the ability of the people to get that information in real time.



You know, if they can get it on the web I think many people would be perfectly willing to get it that way.  I mean, as I talk about there's always an inertia in the human affairs.  People want to continue doing things the way they've always done them.



There are many places where a hard copy magazine is much more convenient than on the web.  I mean, laptops and beaches make a very poor combination, but this is a matter of adjustment.  This has been happening ever since the birth of the world economy, whenever that may have been.



In the late 1940s, many of the radio programs migrated to television, and radio had to fundamentally change its economic nature.  Today the radio business in the United States is far larger than it was in 1946 before television began to compete with it.  It's just they had to evolve to face this new situation, and they evolved very successfully.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So that sort of supports my theory that human beings have an insatiable appetite for information, and we'll find subject matter to put in whatever communications medium we have.  If we have the access to it, we'll find the content?



THE WITNESS:  That is right, I think.  On the internet, especially with Google is one of the great inventions of the internet era.  I mean, it's simply astonishing how fast it can process requests and come up with a graded list of sites.



I mean, we Goggled on Automotive News and came up with 532,000 references, which is really sort of like Henry and the donut machine.  There's too many.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Too many, yes.



THE WITNESS:  But they can narrow the search if you learn how to Google.  I bet there are courses on Goggling 101.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  When you were preparing your book on The Economic Wealth of the Great American Economy, which is due out -- I don't have the title exactly right.



THE WITNESS:  October.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  October.  Did you focus on the importance of the communications industry and in particular the print industry as dynamos for the American economy, or do you see those as secondary?



THE WITNESS:  Not so much on the printing industry, although I mention the newspapers coming into the -- what we consider newspapers, modern newspapers, as opposed to the old-fashioned newspapers that Thomas Jefferson knew, which are a very different beast.



How much that changed the country and how quickly it did.  I mean, as early as 1866 a magazine called the North American Review said that the modern newspaper was as essential to us as the steam engine.  In 1866, it was only 31 years after James Gordon Bennett founded the Herald, so new technology becomes essential very, very quickly.  Also, of course, the telegraph and then telephone and so on and so on.



I deal a great deal with that because, you know, what makes an economy, the size of an economy, is dependent upon how quickly things communicate.  A market can only be as big as the area within which information is instant, and that's why on Wall Street in the early days the messengers were called runners because they were mostly young boys who did indeed run between the Exchange and the brokerage houses and the banks.



Now there are still a few runners left, but they are mostly old, semi-retired men who sort of shuffle along.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  All right.  Thank you for your thoughts.  I appreciate that.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Good morning, Mr. Gordon.  I echo what Commissioner Goldway stated in regard to the preparation of your testimony.  It was pretty straightforward, and you brought out some major points I think that we need to consider as we talk about the future and the Postal Service's role of continuing to bind the nation together.



I'm assuming that this is your first time testifying before this Commission.  Am I correct in that?



THE WITNESS:  It's my first time testifying before any commission.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Before any commission.  I noticed that previously in your young career that you worked on Capitol Hill I believe for Congressman Bodillo and Congressman Garcia.



THE WITNESS:  I was in New York, not in Washington.  I was their press secretary in New York.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  But you were in the district office?



THE WITNESS:  No, not all that often actually.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  What I wanted to ask you is when you were I guess basically selected to prepare testimony for us in this case, did you have any idea or any concept of what a flat editorial rate was or how uniform postal rates interact with mailers of periodicals and/or media?



THE WITNESS:  No, I had no idea whatever.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  I noticed when Ms. Rush from the National Newspaper Association was asking you about new technology I would imagine, what do you see on the horizon in the future as far as any changes that the print media can expect?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not aware of any particularly in the print media.  I'm sure they'll be coming fast and furiously as the computer continues to evolve at an extraordinary rate.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  I would imagine in your study and in your day-to-day activity, you realize what an impact the internet has had I guess basically from business to homes and vice versa.



Quite naturally, we're asked from time to time to look at the impact that it's having on other classes of mail, particularly first class mail.  I want to know just from your personal opinion how has the internet actually affected you when it comes down to going and getting those stamps at your local post office there in North Salem, New York?



THE WITNESS:  It's affected it quite a lot.  I use far fewer postage stamps today than I did 20 years ago.  I mean, I pay most bills on line.  I use email.  I used to write -- I keep them in a separate folder on my computer.  I have correspondence per year.  That folder gets smaller and smaller because I use email more and more and more.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  I noticed that one of the major points that you covered in the testimony that you presented, you discussed how new technologies have emerged from 1876 all the way up to 1917, which actually I guess would go from the telephone, going beyond the string and the two tin cans up to where we are now, you know, with the internet.



I guess it's safe for us to assume that the internet was one of the most I guess technologically advanced mediums to come out, and I guess it's going to be around and have a profound impact on our every day lives.



I wanted to ask you one other question, being I'm assuming the literary and journalistically motivated professional that you are, the I guess communications overall as far as the Postal Service.  If you remember, Mr. Straus alluded to ESCI, the economical, cultural and scientific aspects.



As we proceed, I would imagine, with the testimony and stuff here today, is there anything that you think that the Commission would need to be aware of as it relates to communication technology and/or the print industry or anything that you think that we should have a heads up on that could have an impact on the Postal Service's economic well-being?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not aware specifically, of course, but I'm an historian so I'm paid to look backwards more than forwards.  People who get paid to look forwards often get paid better than historians.



I have no specific information.  I wish I did.  There might be a way to invest in it.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  There would be a way to invest in it.  Okay.  Thanks, Mr. Gordon.  That's all I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Keegan, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KEEGAN:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  May we have 15 minutes?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  With that, we will take our morning break as well, and we'll come back at 11:20.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I love the buzzer.  Mr. Keegan.



MR. KEEGAN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KEEGAN:


Q
Mr. Gordon, would you please turn to your response to ABM Number 37.


A
Yes.


Q
Actually, if you would go back one step to ABM Number 36.  You were asked in that question whether at the time that you completed the preparation of your testimony that you knew what time period was covered by the reduction in the transportation component from 44 to 15 percent, and you responded yes.  Is that still your response to that question?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And if you would turn to your answer to Number 37, you were asked there if you knew now what time period was covered, and please provide it and identify the source of your information.



And you provided some detailed information from Mr. Mitchell's testimony.  Did you have the source information for what you wrote in your testimony at the time that you wrote your testimony?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
Was putting that point in your testimony expressly suggested to you by anyone?


A
No.


Q
During the oral cross-examination, I believe you stated that the response to Number 37 was intended to say that you know now what the source was, as opposed to having known when you wrote your testimony.



Is that indeed the case or what is the correct answer to that question?


A
I knew it at the time that I wrote the testimony.  I am afraid that my mind doesn't contain footnotes terribly well, and it was written several months ago, and I simply didn't remember what particular sources I had, or where each particular fact came from.



And I now do remember receiving Mr. Mitchell's testimony and reading it.


Q
Okay.  Thank you.  Mr. Straus asked you whether you have ever looked at a website for specialized business publications, and you answered that you had not.  Have you ever looked at printouts from websites for specialized business publications?


A
Yes.


Q
Did you in fact look at several of them yesterday?


A
Yes.


Q
And what are those publications?


A
Automotive News, Fire Engineering, Mayo Clinic Proceedings, and the New England Journal of Medicine.


Q
And those are publications that you were asked about in ABM Interrogatories?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you have the copies with you of the printouts that you looked at?


A
Yes, I do.



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, with your permission, I would like to distribute simply for informational purposes copies to the Commission so that they can follow along, and I have a copy for counsel.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



BY MR. KEEGAN:


Q
Would you turn to your response to ABM Number 49, please.  You were asked in that question whether it would be prudent for an auto parts supplier to rely equally on an internet news group, and Automobile News for information about the auto industry.



Was it your intention to suggest in this testimony that internet news groups are a good or reliable source of information for specialized business information?

A
No, I did not intend that.


Q
In your response, you state that you have no opinion on whether an auto parts supplier should reply on an internet news group, but he should rely equally on the internet on automotive news.  



Has that opinion been changed, undermined, or confirmed by looking at the website for automotive news?


A
It has been confirmed.


Q
Does that website indicate that the content of automotive news is available on a prescription basis on-line?


A
Yes, I believe it is available to anybody.  I don't believe there is a subscription charge.


Q
Well, I direct your attention to the first page of the photocopied materials from automotive news.  Is the first word on that page not subscriptions?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And the first paragraph on that page states that you may subscribe, or you may follow the instructions below to subscribe to any of these publications.


A
Yes, that includes access to premium on-line services, although I am not sure what premium on-line services constitutes.


Q
Did you also have occasion in addition to looking at the web pages of those five magazines to looking at what Google turned up when you put the names of those publications into a search?


A
Yes.  


Q
You mentioned earlier that 532 thousand hits came up when you put in automotive news, and you have with you do you not the first page of those 532 thousand?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
If you would refer to that.  There does not appear on that page the item, Autocom News and Reviews, the fourth item?  Comprehensive news and reviews of vehicles and other industry motor sports and auto shows?


A
Yes.  


Q
Does it appear on that page, Automotive News Europe?


A
Yes.


Q
Automotive News, front page, from MSNBC?


A
Yes.


Q
Yahoo Auto and Truck Manufacturers Industry News?


A
Yes.  


Q
Advanced Automotive News?


A
Yes.  


Q
And if you look at the right-hand side of that page, do you see advertisements for additional sources of internet information and other automotive news?


A
Yes.  And those include Automotive News World Analysis, Wards Automotive Yearbook, Asian Automotive Industry, and other motor news itself?


A
Yes.  


Q
And advertised as magazines at huge savings?


A
Right.


Q
Would you turn to the printouts for fire engineering.  Does the first page of that printout indicate that fire engineering is available on a subscription basis?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
And if you go to the page that you have that shows the Google hits from putting in the search request for fire engineering.  The first response to the -- the number one response to Google is Fire Engineer Magazine is it not?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
But if you go down on the same page, which contains 10 items, do you find structural fire engineering research at the university?


A
Yes.  


Q
Do you find Worster Polytech Institute News, WPI Fire Protection Engineering?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Do you find Fire Engineering and Civil Engineering, and -- well, I'm sorry, the word is cut off, but university is cut off, and I withdraw that one.  



If you would go then to Temporary Pediatrics, and there is the first page of their website, or the first page copied here, and one that offers subscriptions?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Do you have any indication that the material provided to on-line subscribers is any less than that provided to a printed edition subscriber?


A
I don't believe so.


Q
And if we go ahead to Mayo Clinic proceedings, the then August subscription rates for on-line subscription listed on the first page there?  Annual On-line subscription prices, U.S. dollars?


A
Right, those annual subscription prices if you subscribe on-line, but I am not sure that means the subscription to the website.  I think that you can subscribe on-line to the printed edition, I believe.


Q
I see.  All right.  If you would turn to the pages for Google responses for Mayo Clinic Proceedings.  Is the fourth item on that page Mayo Clinic Proceedings, Features and Primers on Medical geonomics?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Is the sixth item Mayo Clinic Proceedings, printer friendly page, Mayo Clinic Proceedings, source guide and help media, Mayo Clinic Proceedings, is a peer review journal published at?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And is the last item on the page, "Mayo Clinic.com, Medical and Health Information and Tools from?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
I am only assuming it is from the Mayo Clinic given the title, but perhaps it is not.


A
It refers you to their website, and so I would assume so.


Q
Yes.  And last the New England Journal of Medicine is the first page, and here also an offer of a subscription?


A
Yes.  You can either subscribe to print and on-line for $149, or just on-line, and no print issue for $99.


Q
Do you have any motion of why those particular rates apply?  Why $99 for the on-line subscription, and $150 for the printed?


A
Well, the on-line is no paper, no printing, and no postage.


Q
Would you draw from those subscription rates the inference that an on-line subscriber would be expected to get the bulk of the value of the editorial content of the publication based on the prices that one has to pay?


A
I assume so.


Q
And again if you go to the pages that Google hits from putting in the search for the New England Journal of Medicine.  The first item you get on that page is not for the publication itself, but news results from the New England Journal of Medicine.  Is that right?


A
Yes.  


Q
Did you look at a website or precast from the website in additional to the New England Journal of Medicine that calls itself, Latest News from the New England Journal of Medicine?  Do you recall that?


A
I'm sorry, but could you ask that again?


Q
Yes, I will.  If you look again at the first item on the Google page.


A
Right.


Q
And the result is for the New England Journal of Medicine?


A
Right.


Q
And did you look at a printout of what you get when you go to that site, the news results for the New England Journal of Medicine?


A
Did I look at it?


Q
What is your recollection?  I think it is the next page that you have.


A
Oh, right.  Yes, I'm sorry.  It produced 2,650 further sites.


Q
And that is the site is it not that exclusively devoted to recording and reprinting news that is first printed in the New England Journal of Medicine?


A
I believe so.



MR. KEEGAN:  Thank you.  That's all that I have, Mr. Chairman.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Keegan.  I take it that there is some recross, Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  Yes, there is.


RECROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. STRAUS:


Q
Mr. Gordon, Mr. Keegan gave you a stack of printouts, and they are all dated yesterday aren't they?


A
Yes.  


Q
Did you ever look at anything that was the equivalent to those printouts before you prepared your testimony?


A
No.


Q
Before you answered the interrogatories?

A
No.


Q
After taking you through the publications website, Mr. Keegan asked you to confirm that you had looked at the printouts from Google.  For example, Fire Engineering.  Did you open any of those websites that Google referred to?


A
No, I did not.


Q
So you don't know whether those websites had equivalent information or not do you?


A
No.


Q
And the same for Automotive News.  You didn't look at any of those websites either did you?


A
No.


Q
So you don't know if those websites have equivalent information?


A
No.


Q
And the same would hold true for the Mayo Clinic?


A
It is true for all of them.


Q
Okay.  So for all of those examples, all you know is that Google refers you to websites, and you don't know what those websites contain?


A
No, I do not.



MR. STRAUS:  All right.  Thank you.  That's all.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, I had one question on recross if that is all right.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, I was going to say Mr. Bergin, do you have anything?



MR. BERGIN:  No, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.  



BY MS. DREIFUSS:  


Q
On redirect examination, some of Mr. Keegan's questions also bear on the questions of Commissioner Goldway that were asked of you earlier.  He was asking you not so much about professional journals, but about some of your particular interests, such as birding.  I gather that you subscribe to a birding publication?


A
Yes.  


Q
And a genealogical publication?


A
Yes.  


Q
And she asked you if the periodicals price seemed prohibitive, would you feel the lack of access to those periodicals, and I believe your answer was that you might very well be able to subscribe to them on-line; is that correct?


A
Yes.  


Q
I have a question that also brings in a point that was discussed by Ms. Rush.  She suggested, at least in the case of consumer publications, that internet penetration, and you gave this information, too, that internet penetration is only about 70 percent is it not?


A
Yes.  And it is rising like about 25 percent a year.


Q
At the present time there may be subscribers to some of these publications that provide revenues for the non-printing and non-distribution costs of the periodicals only as hard copy subscribers; isn't that correct?


A
I'm sorry, but could you say that again?


Q
At the present time -- you said in the future that there may be a higher internet penetration than 70 percent, correct?


A
Well, 70 percent of the American population now has internet access in the home.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Gordon, would you pull your mike up closer, please?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I believe that the 70 percent refers to how many or what percentage of American homes now have internet access in the home.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:  


Q
Right.  But to the extent that periodicals may in the short term actually have to resort to distributing the information only on the internet, and would not be able to absorb the printing and postage costs to get information to readers.



And to that extent, that is 30 percent or more of the population that does not have internet access, and may very well be the hard copy subscribers would not be providing those revenues to the publications; isn't that correct?


A
Yes, that is true, but that is looking at it statically.  I mean, the percentage of households in the United States with internet access is growing very, very rapidly.  And that 70 percent is rising.  Somewhere I have them.  Hold on a second.



(Brief Pause.)



THE WITNESS:  I believe the figures that I have is that -- and this is for 2002, and in September of 2001, 143 million homes, about 54 percent of the population was using the internet, an increase of 26 million in 13 months.  



In September of 2001, 174 million people, or 66 percent of the population in the United States, used computers.  And those are 3 years old.  So the number of people who have internet access in their homes is rapidly reaching saturation. 



BY MS. DREIFUSS:  


Q
Do you know what that figure will be next year?


A
No, I do not.


Q
Do you know what it will be 5 years from now?


A
No.


Q
Do you think there still may be some percentage that does not have internet access and therefore would not be able to subscribe to the publications on the internet?


A
There certainly will be a percentage of American households that will not have the internet, but there are a percentage of American households that do not have television, and the reason they don't almost entirely is because they do not wish it.


Q
Right.  So there may be a percentage of possible readers of publications who do not or will not have internet access for those publications, but might be willing to be hard copy subscribers; isn't that correct?


A
That is certainly true, but their alternative was no magazine or internet magazine, and they might very say, okay, I will get the internet.  I mean, the only people that would be affected by that would be the people who would not under any circumstances have internet in their homes.



MS. DREIFUSS:  No further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Are there any additional recross?  There being none --



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I'm sorry, but I have very brief redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.


FURTHER REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KEEGAN:  


Q
Mr. Gordon, would you take a look again at Fire Engineering and look at the Google page that we looked at previously.  


A
Okay.  


Q
Mr. Straus inquired whether you had actually gone to any of the affiliated sites to find out what was on them, and whether you had any basis on which to think anything one way or the other about their reliability, and I believe you said that you did not --



MR. STRAUS:  I object to the question, as the question does not --



MR. KEEGAN:  I have not asked the question yet.



MR. STRAUS:  Well, I object to the characterization of the previous testimony.  The issue was not the reliability of the information.  It was the content of the website and not the reliability.



BY MR. KEEGAN:  


Q
Fine.  I will gladly amend the question as Mr. Straus directs.  If you take a look at that page, and the sixth item on it, is it headed, "Structural Fire Engineering Research At the University of" -- and then it is blank?


A
We are looking at the Google page?


Q
Yes.


A
Okay.


Q
And do you see also the web address that is associated with that site?


A
Yes, it appears to be Sheffield University in the U.K.


Q
Have you ever heard of Sheffield University in the United Kingdom?


A
Oh, certainly.


Q
Is it as far as you know a reputable institution?


A
Indeed.


Q
If you go down two items from there, is the next site -- is that site headed, "WPI Fire Protection Engineering."


A
Yes.  


Q
And does it go on to say, "Worster Polytech Institute News, New Fire Safety Study Director Appointed."


A
Yes, I see that.


Q
Have you ever heard of Worster Polytech Institute?


A
Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Gordon, please pull the mike and speak into the mike.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.



BY MR. KEEGAN:


Q
Is that to your knowledge a reputable institution?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
If you go down to the next item, it is headed is it not, "What is Fire Engineering?"  And it says, "The Institution of Fire Engineers.  What is Fire Engineering?"  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  


Q
All right.  And can you infer anything about that institution from the web address that is given for it?


A
It is an organization in the United Kingdom, and I would imagine that it is a -- that we have similar organizations in the United States.  I mean, they are not State sponsored, but they are organizations, professional organizations.  


Q
Would you expect if you went to that site that they would tell you what they are, and what the organization is?


A
I would certainly think so, yes.


Q
And the last item on the page begins, "Fire Engineering, Civil Engineering Department, University of," and then it is blank.  Can you infer anything from the web address given for that site where that information comes from?


A
It appears to be Canterbury -- probably a college or university in New Zealand.  I mean, NZ, I assume, is New Zealand.  I have not heard of it, I'm afraid.


Q
Have you ever before yesterday or before Mr. Straus' interrogatory, heard of Fire Engineering Magazine?


A
No, I had never heard of it.


Q
Do you have any basis for any opinion one way or the other on the quality or reliability of the content in the Fire Engineering Magazine?


A
No, I don't.



MR. KEEGAN:  Thank you.  That's all I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  There being no further cross-examination, that completes your testimony here today, and we appreciate your appearance, and your contribution to our record.  Thank you very much. 



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Keegan, would you please call your next witness.



MR. KEEGAN:  Time-Warner, et al., calls Robert W. Mitchell.

Whereupon,


ROBERT W. MITCHELL

was called as a witness, and having been first duly sworn, was examined and testified as follows:


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KEEGAN:  


Q
Will you please state your name and occupation?


A
My name is Robert W. Mitchell, and I am an independent postal consultant.



MR. KEEGAN:  I beg your indulgence for a moment, Mr. Chairman.  



(Brief Pause.)



MR. STRAUS:  It looks like we will finish today.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  In fact, while Mr. Mitchell prepares, I do want to just sort of give you an idea of what we are going to try to do.  I think we will begin cross-examination with Mr. Mitchell, if he ever gets set up, and we will go for approximately an hour, and then we will take a lunch break if that is all right with everyone here.



And then we will come back, and that will sort of give us a mid-afternoon break or whatever.  So if everyone concurs, that is what we will do, and we will try to break somewhere around 1:00 or so at a good breaking point.  Mr. Mitchell, are you ready?



THE WITNESS:  I am very, very close.  I think we can proceed.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Keegan.



BY MR. KEEGAN:


Q
Do you have with you two copies of your documents, captioned, "TW, et al., - 2-1, Direct Testimony of Robert W. Mitchell on behalf of Time Warner, Inc., et al."


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Was that testimony prepared by you under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
And would that be the testimony that you would give here today if you were testifying orally?


A
Yes, it is.  Should I point out that we have made by hand a couple of corrections?


Q
Yes, you should.


A
Okay.  Just for the record, on page 40, line 7, I refer to TRC library reference 8, and it should be library reference 9 from a previous rate case.  We have corrected that in this copy.  



And on page 64, there is a footnote, with some page numbers from a transcript, and it is Footnote Number 43.  The page number in Part 2 of the transcript should be 13361-78.  The numbers that were originally in this testimony were a typo that I made, and it was not obvious until you checked it.


Q
With those corrections that is your testimony in this case?


A
Yes, it is.



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I move that Mr. Mitchell's testimony be accepted into evidence and transcribed into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of corrected direct testimony of Robert W. Mitchell.  That testimony is received and will be transcribed into evidence.  




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al. - 2-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today would your answers be the same as those previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would, but is this the time to point out a couple of typographical errors that we found?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  If there are any corrections or additions that you would like to make?



THE WITNESS:  In the hopes of improving the literary content of my responses, we have found a couple of typographical errors that I would like to point out.  The first one is in the response to ABM 13, and that is an ABM question to me, and I am leaving off the USPS-/TW et al., or whatever it is, but in effect I think it is clear.



In ABM 13 to me, there is an Attachment A, and on page 7 of Attachment A, line 4, there is a space right in the middle of the line where the number one-half should appear.  It should refer to one-half ounce pieces, and the original was okay, but when we went into the conversion to PDF file, it left off the one-half and put in a hyphen.



So it should refer to one-half ounce pieces.  The second one is in ABM 30.  On line 3, the word "be" -- B-E -- should be inserted after the word "not" there.  



The third one is in ABM 59, on line 3, and the third word should be "consistent."  And as it was filed originally, I think the word was "consist."  So it was an obvious error.  The fourth one is in NNA 20, and in NNA 20, the third to the last line, we need to insert the word, "the" -- T-H-E, before the word, "black."  And we need to change the word while, W-H-I-L-E, to the word, "white", W-H-I-T-E, which I think anyone would have guessed when they were reading it.



I would also like to say in case anyone has sensitivities along these lines that several of my interrogatory responses have subscripts in them, and subscripts are usually in smaller type than the text.



And for some reason, when we converted to PDF, the subscripts came in full-sized type.  To me it looks awkward.  For some reason, that did not happen in my testimony, but did happen in some interrogatory responses.



So I just wanted you to know that I made all the subscripts in smaller type than the original.  And I think that is all.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of witness Mitchell to the reporter.  That material is received into evidence and it is to be transcribed in the record.  




(The document, previously identified as Exhibit No. TW et al.- 2-1, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for witness Mitchell?



MR. STRAUS:  Mr. Chairman, I have a question on the existing --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus.



MR. STRAUS:  I think we may get a cleaner record.  Mr. Mitchell corrected one conversion problem on that -- on I guess from powerpoint to PDS, and where he added the half before ounce.  A very strange gap.  That would be page 8 of that Exhibit A, and if in fact the witness agrees that those interrogatory responses should be changed, they could in fact be changed on the copy that the reporter has, and the record could reflect the correction.  



I may be misinterpreting, but it says rates, bracket, space, and summary, space, back slash.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell.



THE WITNESS:  I think I am at the correct location.  We are on page 8 of our attachment.



MR. STRAUS:  And our big number two, and my copy says, "Summary," and then there is a space, and then there is a bracket, and then there is some more spaces, and then there is -- 



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



MR. STRAUS:  Do you have the same thing I do?



THE WITNESS:  I do not have the original, but it is apparent that there is a problem.  My recollection is that I used up and down arrows at that point.  This was on a powerpoint screen, and I assumed that the audience would be able to latch very quickly on to an up or down arrow.  



So I think that it is a summary increase and summary decrease.



MR. STRAUS:  I don't know if your counsel wants to make that change or not given that you are not sure what was there in the original.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Keegan.



MR. KEEGAN:  We have no objection to making that change.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



THE WITNESS:  I wonder if I have the original.



MR. KEEGAN:  From the context that would make sense, and if you are willing to say that is what you would say today, and we will accept it, I don't think we need to go any further with it.



THE WITNESS:  Can you give me just a moment here.



(Brief Pause.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell. 



THE WITNESS:  I think I am almost there, and if I am not, I will live with the up and down.  I'm sorry this is going so slow.  My computer keeps telling me that I did not update my anti-virus program.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we just say the change is made subject to check.



THE WITNESS:  Certainly.  That is very satisfactory, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is that okay with counsel?  Mr. Straus?



MR. STRAUS:  That's fine.  Certainly.



MR. KEEGAN:  I would also accept the change, not subject to check, but to make the exchange as that is what he intended to say.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I don't believe I have it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Three parties have request oral cross; the American Business Media, McGraw-Hill, and the National Newspaper Association.  Mr. Straus.



MR. STRAUS:  Yes, I am ready.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you please come to the mike, Mr. Bergin.



MR. STRAUS:  In interrupted your call for additional written designations.  I'm sorry.



MR. BERGIN:  Excuse me.  I do have some additional designations and written cross-examination to offer into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



MR. BERGIN:  Mr. Mitchell, I am going to hand you a copy of your responses to McGraw-Hill's interrogatories to Time-Warner, et al., T1-39 to 44, which were filed on July 9, 2004.  And I would like to ask you, Mr. Mitchell, whether those responses were prepared by you under your direction?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they were.



MR. BERGIN:  And if you were responding to those interrogatories today would your answers be the same?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.  However, we have found one typographical omission in Number 39, on line 8 of that response, which is the fourth line from the bottom.  The word, "Opinion" with a Capital O, should be put in after the word, "Commission."  



I am making those changes physically on the copies that you gave me.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That would be fine.  



MR. KEEGAN:  I hate to correct my own witness, Mr. Chairman, but I believe the word "Opinion" should not have a capital O.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell.



THE WITNESS:  In that case, I always defer to counsel on his advice, and so I will attempt to make it a small o.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Mr. Bergin.



MR. BERGIN:  And with that change, Mr. Mitchell, are you satisfied with your response to those interrogatories?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. BERGIN:  And, Mr. Chairman, I would offer those responses into evidence and ask that they be transcribed into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.




(The Exhibit, previously identified as TW et al. - T1-39, was received into evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional written cross-examination?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Not hearing any, now this brings us to oral cross-examination.  Mr. Straus, you may begin.  


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
Mr. Mitchell, please take a look at page 2 of your response to ABM's C1-1.


A
I have it.


Q
At the bottom of that page, you refer to some large increases in the basic pre-sort rate in the 1980s.  Do you see that?


A
You are on page 2 of -- oops.  


Q
No, page 2 of ABM C1-1.


A
It refers to docket number R-84-1?


Q
Yes, that's it.  


A
Yes.


Q
Those increases were in the basic presort rate for periodicals; is that right?


A
Yes.  In fact, there were other increases in the other rates, but I used that one as an example.


Q
Because those are so large?


A
I think they were all pretty large as I recall, because there was some revenue burden shifted to the piece rates, which meant that all the piece rates went up.


Q
But they did select these two rates because they were -- or this rate because it was the largest increase, and you were giving an example of how large increases sometimes are necessary or appropriate?


A
I can't say for sure right now whether I selected it for that reason.  I think it was also the basic reference point, particularly for small publications that do not have the density required to reach the other levels.  



So I am sure that that rule, in addition to its size, was also a factor.  But I can't specifically recall whether or not it was the largest.


Q
How many pieces does one need in order to avoid the basic presort rate?  How many pieces to a destination?


A
Well, at the time the proportion of all periodicals, pieces at the basic rate was much higher than it was today, and also at that time the next presort tier down was a 3/5 presort tier, often referred to as a level B.



So under some conditions, if you had, I think, maybe 10 pieces or 5 or 10 pieces per the appropriate three digit level, or five digit level, I think you were required to proceed to prepare the mail in those packages.  


Q
So you are saying that a mailer who had, say, six pieces to a three digit zip code had to bundle that way, and therefore the only pieces paying the basic rate were those that had to be pay the basic rate as it were?  Nobody could avoid the basic rate basically?


A
There were a very limited number of three digit zip codes which you could do that in.  For the most part, the three digit mail resided in the basic category.  They were called three digit cities at the time, and there was a limited number of them which were listed in the DMM.



And my recollection is that it was a reasonably small proportion of all three digit areas.


Q
You addressed in this response your employment at first the Postal Service, and then the Postal Rate Commission.  When you were at the Postal Service did you ever testify about the flat editorial pound rate?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
And did your testimony at that time support a change to the zone rate?


A
The change to?


Q
To a zone editorial rate?


A
Yes, it did.


Q
And what case was that in?


A
It was Docket Number R-87-1, and Docket Number R-90-1 before this Commission.


Q
And the Commission declined at that time to zone the editorial rate; isn't that right?


A
Yes, they did.


Q
And then when you worked at the Postal Rate Commission, and I am not going to ask you what advice you gave them, as I don't think that would be appropriate, but did you change your mind about whether the zone editorial rate should be zone?


A
No, I didn't.


Q
When you were at the Rate Commission did you advise the Commissioners in terms of their decisions, and what other agencies would call the Decisional Staff?


A
I don't know the full legal meaning of the phrase, advised the commission.  In formal briefings with the Commission, when I was involved, those briefings focused on issues that were before the Commission, and I don't believe that issue was before the Commission.



Now, if you want to know whether or not informally I discussed this issue with colleagues over the 10 years that I was at the Commission, the answer is, yes, I did.


Q
Well, thank you.  You were at the Commission during the reclassification case in 1995 were you not?


A
Yes, I was.


Q
And was one of your roles to advise the Commission on the issues in that case?


A
I think that I discussed with the Commission, and briefed the Commission, on most all issues in that case.  It doesn't mean that I was the only person having an input to the Commission, but it does mean that I provided advice on what I thought.


Q
I guess we are going to have to go back into publications and websites again.  Your response to Question Number 4 -- and for the record, when I refer to question numbers, they are all going to be T1 question numbers, unless otherwise stated.


A
Thank you.  I get very confused when you put in all these extra letters.


Q
The et al. makes it even more complicated.  You say there that Folio maintains a website of its own, which appears to make its articles available.  Do you know whether it includes the entire content of the hard copy publication?


A
My understanding, and my experience in general, has been that websites often don't include the entire publication, and that they don't include the advertisements from the publication.



But I did not take a copy of Folio and compare it with the website for that issue.


Q
Is the website -- do you have to pay for access to the information on the website?


A
No, you don't.


Q
Is Folio a paid circulation, periodical, or request periodical?


A
I believe it is paid.


Q
Can you tell me why anyone would pay for the hard copy if all the information is available for free on the website?


A
Well, let me say two things.  Number 1, if you are like me, you really like hard copy.  You can take it with you places very easily, and you can mark it up, and you can make copies of it, and you can keep it in an orderly place on a shelf.  



You can read it in any room in the house, and because I don't have a wifi computer system in my house yet, and so I like hard copy and I am willing to pay for it when it is important.



The second thing I would like to say is that I think this business of free websites is in a state of transition right now.  There are a very large number of people making information available free on the web, but it is not free to put it there.



And it is not free that they can continue that forever, and if we get to the point here someday where people use the web predominantly, they are going to have to pay for it.  I don't think it is going to continue to be free, just like television used to be free when you didn't have to buy cable, and you could just pick it up out of the air, and advertisers paid for it entirely.



So I think the whole world is going through a transition here, where we figure out how to go about charging for websites.  I was on a mini-newspaper website and when I asked for a copy, they wanted my credit card and $5.95 for the first copy.  



And so I am not sure that we can say as an equilibrium situation, a long term equilibrium situation, that these websites are going to continue to be free.  I think people are going to have to pay for them.  


Q
At the end of that answer, you referred to websites of the Association of Postal Commerce and lines of nonprofit mailers, and Postal Rate Commission, DM News, and a couple of others, Postal Insight.  Are those the same type of information as Folio?


A
I would say only that there is some overlap.  In other words, Folio is much, much broader than some of these sites.  If you look at Pitney-Bowes Postal Insight, they quite often have full copies of presentations and speeches that people make.  



Those kinds of things obviously aren't available in magazines usually.  Sometimes the articles in the magazines are a summary of something that is available on these other sites, but I should not be interpreted to be saying that these other sites suffice for the publications that you asked me about.



I am a fan of the publications of maybe all of your members, although I am not familiar with all of them.  I think the --


Q
Do you read Pork?


A
I will tell you what I have read.


Q
Or Swine Practitioner?


A
If you look at my resume, you will see that I worked at a concrete firm once, and at that time I was reading Concrete Magazine.   And if you also note, I was an engineer at one time.  I was a mechanical engineer, and I worked on a drawing board, and I worked at an R&D Center.



I got Machine Design Magazine, which I appreciated.  I got Automotive Industries.  I got Steel Magazine.  I think very highly of those magazines, and I still do.  I get Aviation and Space Technology right now.  I appreciate it as much now as I did 30 years ago.



So I think very highly of the content and the integrity of these magazines, and I also was pleased to see in Mrs. Zuckerman's book on the business press that she seemed to feel like nearly all these business to business publications had done a very effective job separating their advertising people from their editorial people so that their editorial people could be independent.



And I think that many of them are very highly thought of for good reason.


Q
Thank you.  I think the American Business media will appreciate reading that.  I would like to turn now to the -- I guess what was a powerpoint presentation to which you made the corrections earlier.  This will be in response to ABM 13.


A
Yes.


Q
And more specifically on page 3.


A
Yes.  


Q
You say or you list there your biases.  Number 4 was that mailers will respond to rate signals, and there is an exclamation point under that, and I don't know if originally you had an exclamation point or some other symbol and PDF converted it.  


A
Actually, PDF converted it from something else, but I can't remember what the original symbol was.  


Q
I don't think it matters much.  The words after the first exclamation point are facilitated by high volumes.  Can you tell me what you meant there?


A
What I mean is that as mailers mail in larger volumes, you begin to be able to respond to signals.  If you have 10 or 20 copies, a hundred copies, 500 copies, if you have 500 copies and you save a penny, that is $5.  



Nobody is going to get very excited about saving $5.  It just is not going to be on their radar screen.  But what we have today is a very large number of highly sophisticated mailers who have a good deal of volume, and 50,000 I think is a good deal of volume.  



And 25,000 is even a good deal of volume, and you are doing these things repetitively.  In other words, you have got a weekly magazine, or a monthly magazine, and that means that you do it every week or every month, or maybe quarterly.



And if you set yourself up to make a change in what you are doing, then you can often repeat that change many times.  So when you are dealing with sophisticated mailers of a substantial volume, and I am not just talking about the people that are over a million.



I am talking about a lot of people way under a million, and even the ones with a circulation of 25,000 are using very sophisticated printers.  They are using printers with very high technology, and with a good computer system, and as is very often the case, very small differences in rates, and they are able to make a change, which is a very effective change.



So my point here in my presentation was that mailers are in fact able to respond today, and that makes it all the more important to give them good signals.  


Q
Please look at page 5 of the same presentation.  You have what I think can fairly be characterized as some criticisms of the First-Class Mail structure.  I gather, and would I be correct in concluding that you do not believe that the First Class Mail structure is appropriate?  The rate structure, that is?


A
I believe that there are improvements that could be made effectively in the First Class Rate structure.  I think the Postal Service in fact is considering some of them for the next case.  It is widely understood that they are going -- or are thinking about separating letters from flats.



For example, if you take a two ounce letter and a two ounce flat, they both take 60 cents.  So a mailer of a letter can easily say, gee, I will convert this into a flat.  It is a little easier to me, and I will impose some additional costs on somebody else.  It doesn't make any difference.



But a person with a flat might say, gee, I can convert this into a letter, but there is no reason to.  And if there is a rate difference, and if they have to pay their own way, they might make the change and everybody might be better off.



So for that reason, among others, you would not call the First Class rate structure efficient would you?


A
No, I wouldn't.  I think there is some variable changes that could be made.   We have been moving in that direction very slowly, I think.


Q
And you would not call it a standard mail classification, which you criticize on the next page, efficient either would you?


A
I believe in the standard as well that there are some improvements that we understand now that we are in a position to make, and many of them are the same as the ones that are discussed in the complaint.



I think that they imply that similar changes could be made for standard.


Q
And on page 7, one of your criticisms, or it looks to me like a criticism of standard mail, is that you have two dropped shippers, one with mail from New York, and one with mail to Chicago, and they get the same discount.



And your problem there, I guess, is that standard mail isn't zoned; is that right?


A
That's right.  Now, this structure of dropped shipper discount in the standard was just put in the R90 case.  So it may be time to take a further step.


Q
So First Class isn't zoned; that's right, isn't it?


A
That's right, it's not.


Q
And standard isn't zoned?


A
You could argue that standard has a nationwide zone and a DBMC zone and DSCF zone, and a DDU zone.  But it does not have a traditional zone structure.


Q
Is priority mail zoned?


A
I am trying to distinguish in my mind between priority and express.  It seems to me like express started out zoned and became unzoned, and maybe it is zoned again.  I am not sure, but I think that priority is zoned.


Q
And what about express mail?


A
I think the postal service had a separate classification case back a number of years ago which made it unzoned because of the Hub system.  And I think the Hub system, when the competitors have made changes today, which suggest that it might be better to zone it again in order to be competitive and recognize costs.  Part of the --


Q
Mr. Mitchell, the question is whether it is zoned, and not -- we are going to be here a very long time --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell, would you just answer the question that is being addressed to you.  I think we would all appreciate that.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I don't believe that express mail is zoned at this time.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
So you think that priority mail is zoned, and the periodical advertising rate is zoned.  What else is zoned today?


A
Parcel Post.


Q
And that's it?


A
Bound printed matter.


Q
Is there a question mark with that or a period?


A
I always feel funny trying to give all-inclusive lists extemporaneously.  


Q
Well, you can state, "I don't recall," and is an acceptable answer to me if it is to you.


A
I think that's it.


Q
Please look at page 9 of that presentation.


A
Yes.


Q
This presentation appears to have been made a little more than a year ago, May 8th, 2003, and that is what appears at the top of that page; is that right?


A
Yes.  


Q
And your first numbered point there is that UPS must do studies to support changes.  Can you tell me what studies the Postal Service has done since then to support changes?


A
I don't believe I can tell you what studies the Postal Service has done since May 2003.


Q
You don't know the result of any studies do you?  What kind of studies were you talking about here that are necessary to support changes?


A
You are asking me if I know the results of any of those studies?


Q
Yes.  Do you know the results of any studies the Postal Service has made since 2003, the kinds of studies that you say are necessary?


A
I have not seen the results of any studies done since then.  



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I object to the question.  It mischaracterizes the witness' testimony.  He does not state that these studies are necessary for anything.  He says that USPS do them.  



MR. STRAUS:  Part B says that the studies are needed now, and needed to me means necessary, and if it means something else to Mr. Keegan, we will brief the issue, but I don't think I misrepresented when the witness himself used the word needed.



MR. KEEGAN:  Needed or necessary or not is the same in my view.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I will allow it.



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
Well, I think the question was answered anyway.  In 2C, Mr. Mitchell, you say the changes cannot be made by the Rate Commission.  What changes did you mean there?


A
Okay.  You have to understand that this is a general presentation to an audience of envelope manufacturers, and so it is a very general statement.  What I mean is that it is very difficult for the Rate Commission to look at a set of rates or a mail classification structure, and initiate changes itself.



It does have the right to initiate mail classification changes, but quite often those get rejected by the Postal Service, and quite often we do not have the cost analysis necessary to proceed with them without the help of the Postal Service.



So all I mean there is that it is very difficult for the Rate Commission to take the initiate to do these things.


Q
Please look at page two of Attachment B.  


A
Okay.


Q
Your Number 9 indicates that in Docket R71-1, piece rates, came into existence.  Was the introduction of piece rates a cost-based change to the periodical rates?


A
I believe it was.


Q
And when Congress added exe (phonetic) value in 1976, assuming that was a change rather than a codification of an existing policy, was that cost-based?


A
No, it wasn't.  It was never intended to be cost-based.


Q
And then in Number 11, you talk about the per piece editorial discount came into existence.  Was that cost-based?


A
No, it wasn't.


Q
Is the carrier rate a cost-based rate?


A
A carrier route discount?


Q
Yes.


A
I think it was.


Q
Is the bar code discount a cost-based discount?


A
Yes.


Q
Is the pallet discount today inadequate as you may think it a cost-based discount?


A
I think it is stretching matters to refer to it as a cost-based discount.  It has strange characteristics.  I said in an interrogatory response to you that my definition of cost-based was that the costs were known and recognized, and that a mark-up over costs was selected on a defensible basis.



And I don't think that there is a defensible basis for the structure of the current pallet discount even though it does refer to costs in the process.


Q
Well, pallets are less expensive to handle than sacks, right?


A
Yes, they are.


Q
And the pallet discount recognizes some of that cost difference doesn't it?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
And in Number 13, little paragraph 13 on pate 3 of that presentation, you refer to the cost coverage in the 2000 case for periodicals, and explain that the coverage for editorial is 82.3 percent, and the coverage in advertising is 125.6, from which you concluded that the editorial content is being handled well below costs.  Do you object to that?


A
No, I don't.  There is nothing in our complaint that deviates from that.


Q
So therefore you don't object, even if the hundred percent editorial publication can be mailed for rates lower than costs?


A
Congress is the one that said that exe (phonetic) value should be recognized.  I think that this is a way of recognizing that exe value, and I believe it is an acceptable way, and I have no personal problem with it.


Q
Does pricing periodicals that are a hundred percent editorial send proper price signals?


A
In what respect?


Q
In the respect that you use --


A
No, I think it is a very poor placed signal.  I think I have many examples of bad characteristics of that price signal in my testimony.


Q
And therefore would it also be your conclusion that it is inefficient to price a hundred percent editorial products below costs?


A
I believe that it prevents many changes that would be an improvement in efficiency.  Yes, I think it is an inefficient rate structure, and I don't think it is accomplishing anything.


Q
But you said that you don't object to it?


A
Are we talking -- I'm sorry if I got lost.  Are we talking about whether or not we have a lower market on editorial or whether or not we have a flat editorial rate?


Q
Whether we have editorial content being handled well below costs, to use your words?  I asked if you objected to that.


A
No, I don't.


Q
Despite the fact that it sends poor price signals, and it is inefficient?


A
Okay.  As soon as you said sending poor signals, I began to think of the flat editorial rate and I am sorry for that.  I guess the signal that it sends is that if you are a publisher and you add editorial pages, the increase in your rate is going to be less than the increase in postal costs.



But I don't view that as an unacceptable signal.  I think that is implied when you make a decision to give a lower cost coverage on the editorial.  So I don't have any problem with that signal.


Q
So in that case, because Congress has directed editorial -- has directed that that special attention or special rate concession be given for editorial content, because of that policy, you don't disagree with the concept of editorial being carried below costs, not withstanding the price signals and the inefficiencies; is that right?


A
I think that's right.


Q
You say in response to Number 14 that you have worked on this case since July of 2003.  Pardon me.  To be more precise, you say that since that time much of your work has been involved with this case.  Did you have a hand in drafting Mr. Gordon's testimony?


A
No, I didn't.


Q
Did you review it before it was filed?


A
I reviewed it once.


Q
Did you notice Mr. Gordon's statement that multiple printing plant usage by periodicals has led to a significant reduction in the portion of periodical costs that are attributed to transportation?



MR. KEEGAN:  Objection, Mr. Chairman.  That is a mischaracterization of the witness' testimony as he himself testified today.



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
I will restate it.  Did you specifically focus on Mr. Gordon's testimony about the causes for the reduction in the percentage of periodical costs attributable to transportation?


A
I don't recall commenting on that part of it.


Q
The question is do you recall focusing on it, and not do you recall commenting on it?


A
No.


Q
In response to our Question 16, in your second sentence.  You state that some concepts of efficiency would require that consideration be given to the value of the service provided.  I must admit that I don't follow that.  Could you -- and I hate to do this, but could you expand on that a bit and tell me how value of service enters into an assessment of efficiency?


A
You are on 15?


Q
I am on 16.  


A
Sixteen?


Q
Yes, the second sentence.  


A
The second paragraph?


Q
The second sentence.


A
Okay.  Some concepts of efficiency would require that consideration be given to the value of the service provided.  I mean service to be very general there, and to be associated with the entire publication.  



When people buy a magazine, or a publication, they get some utility from it.  They get some benefit from it.  They in effect have a demand code, and based on that utility, and based on that demand, and based on what they gain from it, they make a decision to buy it instead of buying something else.



And efficiency concepts and economics focus very much on the utility and benefit that people receive from buying magazines.

So that is what I mean when I say efficiency concepts require consideration be given to that value.


Q
Also in that same paragraph, you refer to the possible improvement in your neighbor's welfare when you receive a periodical and when you receive a catalog, and I must admit that I don't know why you are discussing your neighbor's welfare rather than you own.  


A
I think -- am I missing a word, externalities there, and I think I do.  


Q
Well, this is an example of an externality?


A
It is an externality.  In other words, if my kids talk about good important things, it has an influence on my neighbors' kids, because they go to school together.  If I vote intelligently, it has an influence on my neighbor because he has to live under the same laws.



There are a large number of things that could happen to me that would have a positive spillover on my neighbor.  But the problem is that I don't consider any benefit to my neighbor when I decide whether or not to buy a publication, and that is the justification for -- well, at least one justification in my mind for an exe value is to correct for that situation which is not recognized when people make decisions.


Q
Is it possible that your neighbors' welfare is improved when you receive certain types of publications, but is actually diminished when you receive other types?  Let me give you an example.  



If you receive Newsweek, and your kids discuss current events, as opposed to receiving Hustler, and your kids take it next door.  I am not saying whether that should be reflected and raised, but is it at least possible that those externalities can go in opposite directions, depending upon which type of periodical you receive?


A
Well, if you are asking for my personal opinion, yes, I do think that the content of some publications is more valuable or more positive than the content of others.  However, I am not sure that it is fair to ask me my personal opinion on that issue as though it should guide anything, because that seems to me to be a process of censorship.


Q
That's fair enough.  Do you think as a general proposition that therefore it is better to have more publications than fewer publications, in terms of externalities?


A
There are implications of having more instead of fewer.  If I had to subsidize publications in order to have more, so that when they go into business they understand full well that they are going to be using a lot more resources than they paid for, because they think I am going to be interested in buying it, then I have reservations about doing that.


Q
But you have no reservations about subsidizing a hundred percent editorial publications no matter what their content; is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
In our Question 17, we asked a question about the graph on page 3.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Mitchell, if you would move the mike a little bit away, maybe we can adjust it so that we don't get the popping noise.  Okay.  And up a little bit.



THE WITNESS:  Up?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, that's good.  Now, let's see if that is better.  I'm sorry to interrupt, Mr. Straus.



BY MR. STRAUS:


Q
That's fine.  I made a mistake anyway and that is a good break.  Your testimony on page 3, lines 10 through 12, where you are discussing periodicals rates compare with the Consumer Price Index, and we asked you about that.



And you refer in your answer to page 9 of your testimony, where you say at that latter page that the rate index is a clumsy way to a price index using base period weights.  I couldn't find that discussion on page 9, and I still don't know exactly what you used for periodical rates, because I don't understand quantity weighted price index.  



So could you tell me again what you used as a measure for periodicals rates for those different years?


A
In each recommended decision, the Commission provides a percentage rate increase for periodicals.  That is a quantity weighted price index, in the sense that it takes one set of billing determinates, and evaluates both prices at those same billing determinates.  



So it is not a revenue for piece.  It is a price index.  So I took those price indexes out of each recommended decision, and linked them together so that if one went from a hundred up to 105, which is a 5 percent increase, and then the next one was a 6 percent increase, then you multiply the 1.05 by 1.06 in order to get what the rate level is at the end of the second case.  So I linked together quantity weighted price indexes.


Q
So that would be sort of the average increase for the periodicals class?


A
Yes, it would.



MR. STRAUS:  Please look at your response to Number 18.  I must confess, I don't understand the answer.  You said that to the extent that postage reductions were equal to the cost reductions, these steps would not cause rates to decrease.  Maybe I should try the question a different way.



If the placing of a bar code on a piece reduced the Postal Service's costs by two cents, and the Postal Service reduces its postage charges by two cents, then postal rates will have declined by two cents.



MR. MITCHELL:  No.  That's not a rate decrease.  The bar code rate is the same was it before.  The nonbar code rate is the same as before.  All of the rates are the same as before, but the mailer is using a little different rate than he was before, which means that his postage per piece goes down, but there is no decline in any rate.



MR. STRAUS:  Unless we're talking about the first time a bar code rate is established.  If we're talking about the establishment of a bar code discount, that would reduce the rate.  Right?  You're saying that changes in billing determinants aren't the same as changes in rates.



MR. MITCHELL:  Basically, I'm saying that a reduction in the mailer's postage per piece is not the same as a rate decrease.  There is a slight question about how to construct proper price indexes at the initial time when a new feature is added to a rate structure when you put in a bar code discount.  That's kind of a separate subject but a minor one because it starts our very small.



MR. STRAUS:  Please look at number 24.  What I would like you to do is read Response A and tell if you really meant "less than" rather than "more than" because if you did, then I don't understand the answer.



MR. MITCHELL:  In context, a mailing practice becomes more economical if the mailer makes a change such that the decrease in postage under cost-based rates, which also equals the decrease in the cost to the Postal Service and in the cost to the nation, including the value of any changes in the level of service received, is less -- the decrease in postage is less than the cost to the mailer of making the change.



MR. STRAUS:  Don't you mean that it's economical if the decrease in postage is more than the cost to the mailer of making the change?



MR. MITCHELL:  Becomes more economical if the decrease in postage -- the mailer gets a four cent decrease -- is less than the cost to the mailer -- it costs him two cents to do it --



MR. STRAUS:  Then the four cents wouldn't be less than the two cents; it would be more than the two cents.



MR. MITCHELL:  If the mailer makes a change, the Postal Service costs go down four cents, his postage goes down four cents, it costs the mailer two cents to make the change, then the mailer is two cents better off, and that's an increase in efficiency.  It's a net gain.



MR. STRAUS:  But in that case, the decrease in postage is more than the cost to the mailer; it's not less than the cost to the mailer.



MR. MITCHELL:  The decrease in postage, which is four cents, is less than -- I agree.  It should say "more than the cost to the mailer."



MR. STRAUS:  I'm not going anywhere with it.  I'm not trying to trap you into changing.  I just thought that that's what you meant.



MR. MITCHELL:  I think you're right.



MR. STRAUS:  Now, you say that whatever this phenomenon, that a practice is economical if the decrease in postage under cost-based rates acts in this way.  It would also be economical if a decrease in postage under noncost-based rates were to act in this way, wouldn't it?



MR. MITCHELL:  Well, in that case, I don't know what happened to the Postal Service's costs.  I lose that reference point.



MR. STRAUS:  It would be economical to the mailer.



MR. MITCHELL:  Oh, yes.



MR. STRAUS:  In response to Question 25, you decline to use the word "penalty," which we put in the question, because your proposition, you say, is that a rate ought to recognize the costs of the mail involved.  You don't mean to say, do you, that the rate for every single piece of mail must recognize the cost for that single piece of mail?



MR. MITCHELL:  Well, excluding all of the questions that you have raised about ECSI value, not every piece, no.  You know, we have some averaging certainly left in the rates that we have proposed in the complaint.



MR. STRAUS:  A hand-addressed, first-class letter dropped in a collection box where the writing might be a little messy; the Postal Service doesn't try to capture the cost of that mail, does it?



MR. MITCHELL:  I don't have any difficulty with the way first class is handled in that respect.  I don't mean it shouldn't be thought about, and you might even want to ask whether or not there would be a response to a rate structure like that, but I'm not suggesting that that's really what we want right now.



MR. STRAUS:  In the next paragraph in that response, you say, "It's not irrational to assume that all mailers have made decisions concerning what is best for them under the current rate schedule."  Were you in the room when Mr. Schick testified about In Style magazine, a publication of Time Warner?



MR. MITCHELL:  Yes, I was, but I can't remember the details of that particular query.



MR. STRAUS:  Do you recall when he was asked why certain changes in the way they prepare the mail weren't made sooner to save money under the present rates?



MR. MITCHELL:  I don't recall what he said.  I think that at some point one has to recognize that there is a long-term, evolutionary process occurring on a number of these fronts.  There are things going on all the time, improvements being made all the time.  Whenever you're in a process like that, there is always some situation that hasn't quite caught up.



MR. STRAUS:  And this concept of making changes over time is addressed in your third paragraph where you say, "Even if changes --" I guess you mean changes in the way mailers prepare their mail "-- are not made immediately, the new rate structure will inform future decisions."  What happens in the meantime to people who have a 50 or 70 or 80 percent rate increase staring them in the face if the changes aren't made immediately?



MR. MITCHELL:  The playing that I have done that yielded rate increases of that magnitude in general involved a very, very small number of pieces per bundle and a very small number of pieces per sack, which means that those publications are being very heavily subsidized.  Now, when you have an incredibly small number of pieces per sack and pieces per bundle, personally I think you're in a position to make some changes immediately.  So I think some of the highest rate increases may be some of the people who are in a position to make some changes immediately as well as plan for the future.  So I meant for the planning for the future to be an added dimension to the situation, not necessarily the primary dimension.



MR. STRAUS:  Let's discuss those kinds of analyses you made.  You say, in response to number 26, that you considered the effects of the proposed rates on mailers.  Actually, you say that in your testimony, and we asked you some questions about that consideration.  You said that Witness Stralberg considered them.  Are you suggesting that Witness Stralberg's testimony deals with impact on mailers, are you just saying that he considered them as part of the overall strategy of the case?



MR. MITCHELL:  I did not mean to suggest that his testimony discussed that consideration.



MR. STRAUS:  Did he have input into the rate proposals or just into the development of the costs?



MR. MITCHELL:  I discussed rate issues with him regularly and how the costs were going to be recognized and what the effects were going to look like and asking questions on why those effects existed.  I think there were probably literally hundreds of discussions of that type.



MR. STRAUS:  When you say there that you considered and refined the proportion of revenue to get from the piece rates, was that one of the places you considered impact in determining how much money  comes from the piece rates?



MR. MITCHELL:  Yes, I think it was.  His initial work back in nine months ago in the early part did not pull a number of pound-related costs out of the bundle costs, and at the time that we began discussing the level of the bundle charges, he began to look more strongly at whether or not there were pound-related costs in there that could be taken out.  So that was a refinement in his work that did not exist early on.



MR. STRAUS:  You also say that you calculated -- you, plural -- you say, "We calculated rate increases for mailings with various characteristics."  Did you make any changes to your rate proposal to reflect the work you did in calculating rate increases for mailings with various characteristics?  Is the question unclear, or are you just thinking?



MR. MITCHELL:  No, but I'm not sure it occurred entirely in that specific way.  In other words, I looked at things like piece rates.  I compared them to piece rates for in county.  I compared them to current piece rates.  I compared them  to his costs.  I asked questions about it.  We changed the percentage of revenue from the piece rates, and different piece rates came out.  I don't recall saying, you know, a publication with these 14 characteristics get this kind of increase; let's lower the piece rate.



MR. STRAUS:  So your impact analysis didn't lead you to make any significant changes in your rate design.  You didn't say, Woa, I'm about to propose these rates, but if I do, then this group of periodicals with this kind of characteristic will either have too big an increase or too big a decrease, and so we'd better propose something a little bit different in order to minimize or ameliorate that impact.



MR. MITCHELL:  I think we can say that there is no ad hoc adjustments to the recognition of these costs because of some particular rate level outcome.



MR. STRAUS:  There was a related question, which is ABM Question 93, to which I would like to direct your attention now.



MR. MITCHELL:  Okay.



MR. STRAUS:  Part A of that question, which is based in part on your testimony, says:  "Please describe in detail and provide the results of any analysis you have made to examine the impact of your proposed rates on individual publications."  You didn't do that in the response.  You gave an example of a hypothetical periodical in that response.



Did you, in fact, examine the impact of the proposed rates on individual publications before you finalized your proposal?



MR. MITCHELL:  We didn't have sufficient billing determinants to evaluate the impact on specific publications.  It was rather late in the process after we had a pretty final set of rates.  It was late in the process when we began to use the mail.dot.dat files for Times publications to see what its particular rate increases were?  Prior to that, it was exploration on my part.  In other words, I had stacks of backs of envelopes -- when I said, Let's assume we've got this many pieces per bundle and this many pieces per sack, and this is where it's entered, or this is how much the pallet weighs, let's see what the percentage increase for the publication would be.



MR. STRAUS:  So you didn't even have time to run the numbers for the Time Warner publications or the other publications of the Complainants.



MR. MITCHELL:  I don't know that it was a matter of not having time.  I mean, does that mean if we had had a bigger staff, we could have gotten the work done sooner?  Maybe.  We knew those were interesting questions, but we weren't aiming at particular publications; we were attempting to develop a set of appropriate costs and to develop a rate structure and begin to put it together and see what it looked like.  Then the task of trying to decide what effect these rates were going to have came about.  So it's not a matter of not having time, but it's a matter of where it occurred in a process.



MR. STRAUS:  In the middle of that response you state what the effect would be on that hypothetical publication of changing the pieces per bundle from seven to 12.  When you calculated the rate increase under that alternative, did you assume the same presort level for the bundle?



MR. MITCHELL:  I can't tell you for sure right now.  My guess is that I did.



MR. STRAUS:  Why would a publisher put seven pieces in a bundle, say, the three digits or five digits, if they had 12 pieces to that same three digits or five digits?



MR. MITCHELL:  I think the question is that if you're going to compare three-digit sacks, you could have a small sack of five-digit bundles or a large sack of three-digit pieces.  You're getting into details of mail preparation here which I often discuss with others.  But it's not always the case that you need to change the presort level in order to make general changes in the way they are prepared and packaged.



MR. STRAUS:  If you take someone, though, and say, We want you to go from seven pieces per bundle to 12, isn't it likely that they are going to lose presort level by doing that?  In other words, instead of having five-digit bundles with seven pieces, they might wind up with three-digit bundles with 12 pieces?



MR. MITCHELL:  I can't give you a thorough answer at this point.



MR. STRAUS:  Mr. Chairman, I'm through with this particular subject.  If you wanted to break now, this would be a good time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.  I appreciate that.  I was just about ready to ask you when would be a good point --



MR. STRAUS:  This would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  -- in your cross-examining.  I think what we'll do is we'll take a lunch break and come back at approximately -- why don't we go for an hour? -- until 2 o'clock, and we'll see you then.

//



(Whereupon, at 1:00 p.m., a luncheon recess was taken.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//


A F T E R N O O N  S E S S I O N 


(2:01 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus, would you like to continue your cross-examination?



MR. STRAUS:  Certainly.


CROSS-EXAMINATION (Resumed)



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
Mr. Mitchell, please look at your response to number 28.


A
Yes.


Q
What do you mean in that response on the next-to-the-last-line when you say "well-prepared pieces"?  What does "well-prepared" mean?


A
Well, I said that because I believe that Publishers Express probably would have accepted only pieces that didn't cause severe disruption to an efficient processing system.  In other words, if pieces required unusual quantities of annual labor, or they were unusually large and couldn't fit into any kind of package or any kind of system that they had, that they might not agree to deliver those.


Q
Your forecasts state that but for the mailbox rule that competitors would be delivering a lot of periodicals.  Would that be at rates lower than the Postal Service periodical rates today?


A
I believe they would.


Q
In Question No. 30, we asked you to explain how your proposed rates moved "at a measured pace."  The first paragraph of your answer doesn't seem to me to be responsive.  Could you maybe rephrase what's in that paragraph to say how the proposed rates move at measured pace?


A
The Postal Service also asked an interrogatory on this, to which I responded.


Q
It seems to me that your first paragraph is explaining why they should not move at a measured pace.


A
Well, when you start moving to a new position, it's always difficult to know how fast to move.  If you move too slowly, you don't provide the information, you don't allow people to plan, and you don't get the desired effect.  It becomes very difficult to design a new position that does not reduce some of the signals that are already in effect.  In other words, we already have presort discounts.  We already have some drop-ship discounts.  We already have some pallet discounts.  And you have a constraint which says, you know, let's not reduce any of the incentives that people are already depending on, but let's move toward this new position, and it becomes a little bit difficult.



So you could argue that we have gone there in one step and that there is the possibility of doing some phasing, but the phasing is not real easy to arrange.  You know, one of the things that's clear, Witness Stralberg was a little conservative in a few places where he said, at least for now, I want to take a conservative, defensible first step in order to get there.  So, in some sense, I think we've been conservative, but if you want to argue that we've taken a big step, you're right.


Q
What I want to do is find out what you meant at page 6 when you said that the rates you're proposing do, in fact, move at a measured pace.  I don't want to argue whether they should, at least not here.


A
Well, in addition to the USPS interrogatory, I discuss that on page 9 of my testimony.


Q
I think it's line 9, page --


A
Part of the measured pace was that we built in some characteristics relating machinability and to mixed ADC and ADC entry, which, I think, will help some of the small people, and some of the ones that it does not help are pieces that have unusually high costs, and we're proposing that they be recognized.


Q
Let's look at page 54.  I think you misspoke when you said you discussed it at page 9.  Your answer says line 9.


A
Oh, line 9, page 54.  I'm sorry.


Q
One of your statements there is that there is no markup proposed on these charges, --


A
Yes.


Q
-- meaning the bundle, sack, and pallet charges.  Had you not been measured, and had you proposed a markup on those charges, what would that markup be?


A
Well, I think it would be pretty small right now.  There wouldn't be any justification for going over the markup on a subclass, which is not a permanent fixture.  It's under the discretion of the Commission.  I'm just pointing out that we did not put a markup on it, and that makes it favorable.



Now, if you want to say, gee, a markup at this point wouldn't have had a big effect, you're right, but it's still a favorable way to be treated.


Q
But it's de minimis, isn't it?


A
I agree that at this point the effect would not be large.


Q
Would you agree that it's de minimis?


A
Well, in a mathematical sense, it's not negligible.  It is certainly finite.  It's on the order of a cent or so instead of four or five cents.  I get told to be careful with the word "de minimis."


Q
Especially on the spelling.  Right?


A
It isn't in my dictionary, and when I finally found a dictionary that had "de minimis" in it, I was told that I had to underline it and that it was used more by lawyers than by lay people, and I'm always careful about things that are used more by lawyers.


Q
I guess we've just proven that.  But I mean, we're talking about a markup of what, one percent?


A
Of 1.3, I think presently.


Q
So if there were a 20 cent charge proposed for something here, had you put the markup on, that charge would have been 20.2 cents.


A
That's right.


Q
So when in response to Question No. 31, you say that you left the markups where they are now, thus minimizing the effects of the change, we're talking about that 1.3 percent.  Is that right?


A
Yes.  I think one could argue that if you have certain rate cells that have zero markup, and the average is 1.3, that maybe some of the other cells must have 2.6 or something.  So, in fact, some of the traditional cells probably have a markup above the 1.3.


Q
But the avoided markup is the 1.3.


A
Yeah.


Q
Now, I would like to ask you about your response to number 32.  You defend there your statement that recognition of machinability will help, or at least you state that it will help many small mailers that have machinable pieces.  Do you have any idea of what percentage of the total periodical pieces today are machinable?


A
No, I don't.


Q
If that percentage is very small, then the recognition would have a very small impact on those that are machinable, wouldn't it?  If the nonmachinable portion were small, then the impact of making a distinction would be small when it came to the machinable pieces --


A
It would be small on the machinable pieces, but it would not be small on the nonmachinable pieces.


Q
Right.  Okay.  I don't understand the last sentence of that answer, which reads:  "Pieces saying an increase due to this recognition are those that are now being provided below-cost rates corrected for ECSI value."  What do you mean "corrected"?


A
In effect, I mean to take -- let's consider pieces with an average proportion of editorial so that we're not down at 80 percent coverage, we're not up at 129 or whatever it is; we are, in effect, at 103.  So we'll take pieces with an average degree, and for those pieces, the ones that see an increase are now being carried below cost.


Q
I understand that part of the sentence.  What I don't understand is the phrase, "corrected for ECSI value."  What's being corrected, and how is it being corrected?


A
I mean, in effect, that the comparison I wished to make is for pieces with an average proportion of editorial content.  I know that 100-percent editorial pieces are being carried below cost, so I don't need to tell you that, and I know that all advertising pieces have a coverage, in effect, that starts at 126, so they might not be below cost, but, I mean, let's just talk about an average piece here.


Q
Please explain, again, another phrase, if I could explain, your response to number 33 and the penultimate sentence where you say, "when sacks are used effectively."  What's an effective use of sacks?


A
The last sentence?


Q
The next-to-last sentence.


A
Well, when a sack is the best way to mail, given appropriate signals concerning the Postal Service's costs, when a mailer decides that that's the best way to mail, then there is nothing wrong with that.  It's a perfectly legitimate way to mail as long as the costs of it are recognized.


Q
But you say when sacks are used effectively, not when they are priced appropriately.  I would like you to focus on the use of sacks, not the way they are priced, and how a sack can be used effectively versus ineffectively.


A
Well, I think I explained basically what I meant.  If you want to get into a discussion about whether "effective" is quite the right word, maybe "efficiently" would be just as good.


Q
Okay.  In Question 36, it was a two-part question, even though it didn't have two little letters in it.  The first part was whether it's still important that periodicals rates be attractive, and if so, why, and you answer is that "Congress thinks it's important, and so do I," and I don't believe that the rest of the answer ever answers the question why you believe that it's important that periodicals rates be attractive.  Could you do that?


A
There is a slight definitional problem in deciding what it means for rates to be attractive, and I think the position that I've taken, for the most part, is that they ought to be lower than the alternative, and if there is a mail category that would fit for a periodical, and it has a rate, and you give it a special subclass, and the rate comes out a good bit lower, then I view it as an attractive rate.



So all I'm saying is that it's not clear to me how this provision that Congress has made would be honored if periodicals rates were to come out higher than others.


Q
So are you saying that periodicals rates should be attractive because Congress said so?  Is that the answer to the "why" part of this question?


A
I think that's a good enough reason.  But I'm also saying, in a very general sort of way, that if you make a special provision for someone, and it makes them worse off, then I don't think that you've done much for them.


Q
In the analysis that you did that we discussed this morning, the rate comparabilities, the impact estimates you and Mr. Stralberg made, did you see whether the rates you proposed would push the rates for some periodicals higher than the standard rates?


A
You know, the answer is that I tried on a few occasions, and I didn't get as far with it as I wanted to.  The comparisons there become very complex.  I've done them over the years for the rates that exist as well as for these, and I didn't succeed in getting a good final answer on that.  There are some standard rates right now that are below periodicals rates, depending on the particular pieces involved, and I've been concerned over the years that maybe that shouldn't happen.


Q
Would you be concerned if a rate proposal expanded that phenomenon so that even more periodicals pieces would be cheaper at standard rates than at periodicals rates?


A
I would be interested.  I don't know that it's quite fair to say that I would be concerned.  Part of the problem is that it's not only the periodicals rates that are involved.  It's also the standard rates that are involved, and if you have some very unusual standard rates relative to their costs, and you're comparing the periodicals rate with an unusual standard rate, it might be the fault of the standard rate instead of the periodicals rate.  So it becomes a question that deserves a little exploration, but it's not clear where it would come out.


Q
I would like to direct your attention now to Question and Answer No. 40.  The question was whether if your proposed rates increase rates for most periodicals, that would make periodicals rates less attractive, and you answer no, a surprising answer.  And then you say that the level of attractiveness is a summation over volume of the difference between an applicable alternative rate and the periodicals rate.  Is the attractiveness of a rate simply a matter of comparability without regard to the absolute level of the rate?


A
Absolute levels are terribly difficult to evaluate in isolation.  I would like to be able to say, "Gee, you know, it seems like 10 cents would be a really good rate for these things to have," but I have to have a reference point, and one of my reference points is the costs, and one of the reference points is other alternative rates, and then you can look at trends over time and prices and things.  So in my responses to you, vis-a-vis the word "attractive," I've tried to be just a little bit qualified in how I've said it.


Q
I understand that, but can't we agree that if somebody raises the rate for an activity that you're engaged in, that rate is less attractive than it used to be?


A
Yeah.  I think that's clear.


Q
You don't need to know what other rates -- if the rate for taking the subway to work goes from $1.15 to $2.15, that's a less attractive rate whether it costs you $10 to drive, $2 to drive, or you can drive for free.  Isn't that right?


A
I don't disagree with that at all, but I would add one further thing, and that is that you need to be very careful that you don't imbue the current rate as being somehow meritorious and saying that anything that increases that is bad.  It may very well be that the current rate is defective, and if you take a position that anything that changes the current rate or makes it go up is bad, then you maintain the status quo forever, and you never make improvements, so I think you need to be careful with that.


Q
You've already testified many times, and I'm sure I won't get any disagreement with you, that the periodicals rates today are not cost based.  Is that fair?


A
Basically, it's fair, but I think you can certainly point to elements of periodicals rates.  We've paid a lot of attention to costs and periodicals rates over a period of a long time.  Starting in 1971 when we introduced piece rates, and all we had was pound rates, when we put in the presort discounts, when we built the zones, we've paid an awful lot of attention to rates in an awful lot of places, but I'm just saying we can do an awful lot better.


Q
In response to Question 41, you say that as you define the term, periodicals rates are not market based.  Is there anything that you can say they are based on?  Are they simply arbitrary if they are not cost based or market based?


A
Well, I've certainly not said that they are arbitrary, and I think I just explained.  I explained what I meant by market based, I explained what I meant by cost based, and I just got through explaining that over a period of 33 years we have made extensive adjustments to periodicals, and I think all of them have been based on costs.  Now, that doesn't mean that the current situation is extremely good, but it certainly means that we worked hard.  You know, we've introduced four presort levels.  We've shifted the balance between pieces and pounds.  We've put in a destination SCF rate.  We've put in a DDU rate.  We've put in a saturation rate.  We've put in bar code discounts.  We've put in bar code discounts different for letters than we have for flats.



It's certainly true that we have done a lot of things in periodicals, and we've done cost work to support every single one of them.


Q
So is it accurate to describe your position as that periodicals rates are cost based but not sufficiently cost based?


A
Yes.


Q
Is the five-digit presort rate cost based?


A
If you're talking about difference between the three-digit and the five-digit rate, the way I think of the five-digit discount is that I look at the three-digit rate as a reference, and I find the cost difference between three digit and five digit, and I recognize that cost difference in the rate.  And I think the answer, if you look at it in that way, is yes.


Q
Is the rate difference between three digit and five digit less than or greater than the cost difference?


A
We could look up the details of the current rates.  I would point out that they do present difficulties because they came in as a settlement and, therefore, that they don't necessarily reflect Commission costing decisions.  But my recollection is that on a three digit versus five digit that the Postal Service passed through 100 percent of its cost estimate in the case.  I could be wrong, but I think that on the basic presort levels, that they were sitting right at 100 percent.


Q
If it were significantly higher than 100 percent, would that be problematic?


A
We could go through and discuss -- the three-digit presort rate was a new creation just a couple of rate cases ago, and whether or not we have fully adjusted to the new level, I'm really not sure.  In other words, we de-averaged the basic rate and the five-digit rate and created the three-digit rate.  So there is a possibility that we still have some movement to make to get toward 100 percent, and one would have to be clear about whether we should use Commission costs or Postal Service costs, but I think we have tried, "we" being some kind of a corporate "we," we have tried very hard to honor the costs on those presort differences.


Q
Mr. Mitchell, I'm going to hand you a copy of the present periodicals rate schedule, which I'll tell you I got from the Domestic Mail Manual on the Internet.  It's printed out with a July 6, 2004, date.


A
Okay.


Q
Could you look at the piece charges on there --


A
Okay.


Q
-- and then look at your answer to American Business Media Interrogatory 54?


A
Which number?


Q
54.


A
Yes.


Q
On the rate schedule, do you see different piece rates for flats versus letters?


A
I see a bar code discount for letters.  I don't see a separate piece rate.


Q
I gave away all of my copies.


A
There is an automation category which has a separate rate for letters and flats, and that's a bar code discount which comes off of the presort level.  The presort level itself has no rates for letters and flats.


Q
Maybe we're just talking semantics here, but doesn't this say, under Section 1.2, per addressed piece, basic, and then under automation it says letter size, 28.1; flat size, 32.5 cents.  Isn't that a letter-size, basic-piece rate for automation and a flat-size, basic-piece rate for automation?


A
No.  That's the result of a bar code discount from the basic rate of 37.3, and the letter bar code discount is a little larger than the flat bar code discount, and those are based, at least for the flat, it's based on bar code savings.  On the letter, it's based on something that goes a little bit beyond bar code savings but not fully on the basis of it being a letter instead of a flat.


Q
What I'm looking at says "per addressed piece," and under automation it says "$0.281."  That is not a piece rate?


A
It's, in effect, a bar code discount from the .373.


Q
Well, 28.1 cents isn't a discount; 28 cents is a piece rate, isn't it?


A
That's right.


Q
And 32.5 cents is a piece rate.  It's arrived by applying a discount to something else, but it's a piece rate.


A
But if you look under nonautomation, which is the reference rate in the rate design, there is no difference between letters and flats.


Q
So there is a piece rate difference under automation, and there is no piece rate difference under nonautomation.


A
That's right, and the automation difference is a bar code discount which comes off of the basic rate.


Q
Every piece rate is a discounted rate from the basic rate.  The three-digit rate is a discounted rate, too, isn't it?  And the five-digit rate is a discounted rate, and the carrier-route rate is a discounted rate off of a basic rate.



Let's look at your answer to number 54.  The question was, "Is the periodical-letter-flat differential cost based?"  Your answer:  "The periodicals rate structure does not have a letter-flat differential."  Isn't this a letter-flat differential?


A
No.


Q
It's not?


A
It's a bar code discount.  It's a different bar code discount for letters than for flats.


Q
That doesn't create a differential?


A
Not a letter-flat differential.  It's a differential due to the recognition of bar codes.  It's not due to it being a letter instead of a flat; it's due to it having a bar code instead of not having a bar code.


Q
The difference between 28.1 cents under letter size automation and 32.5 cents under flat size automation; that's the difference between having a bar code and not having a bar code?


A
Yes.  The difference between the .373 and the .281 is a bar code discount.  The difference between the .373 and the .325 is a bar code discount.  Those bar code discounts are different for letters and flats.


Q
And do those different discounts create differentials in the postage charges that are applied?


A
Sure.


Q
So there are postage differentials based on whether it's a letter or a flat.


A
It's not based on whether it's a letter or a flat; it's based on whether it has a bar code, and the bar code is different for a letter from what it is for a flat.


Q
I'm going to try this one more time.  The 28.1 cents and the 32.5 cents; they both have bar codes.  Right?


A
Yes.


Q
So we have a 28.1 cent rate for a letter size with bar code, we have 32.5 cents for a flat size with bar code, but you're telling me that difference is based on whether or not they have a bar code.


A
Yes.  It turns out, of course, that --


Q
Even though they both have bar codes, the difference is based on whether or not they have one.


A
A letter piece goes through one set of automation.  A flat piece goes through another set of automation.  The savings for having a bar code on the two is different.


Q
Maybe it is a semantic difference.  I guess we'll have to talk semantics a bit more.  Please look at your response to number 56.


A
Okay.


Q
There, we asked you whether in your proposal the differential between the editorial pound rate and the advertising pound rate is cost based, and your response is there is no difference between the editorial pound rate and the advertising pound rate.  And, therefore, you say, since there is no difference in the cost of handling and advertising, the answer is yes.  I don't know why you're answering yes if there is no differential.



Is your answer here based upon the fact that you apply a discount to all editorial pounds; and, therefore, you have an editorial pound rate that is discounted to a different rate, and that's why you're saying the rates are the same?


A
I think if you had referred to a net editorial pound rate, I would have had to agree, but, in effect, then you're talking about the discount for being editorial, and, of course, that's not cost based.


Q
Do any editorial pounds pay the same charge as advertising pounds?


A
In the basic rate structure in our proposal, they pay the same, and then the editorial gets a discount in recognition of ECSI value.  The discount is not cost based.


Q
I said "charge," not "rate."  All editorial pays a charge that's lower than all advertising.  Right?


A
I hope I'm not lost.  If you look at our rate schedule, it has a pound charge which applies to both advertising and to editorial, and then as an adjustment, you take a 10.1 cent-per-pound discount for the editorial pounds.


Q
Couldn't you just as easily have called the editorial pound rate a rate that's 10.1 cents lower?


A
Yes, and if you did, it would not be cost based.  I think we understand clearly that the benefit given to editorial content is not based on any cost difference.


Q
Directing your attention to Question and Answer 57, you found yourself unable or unwilling to confirm that the contribution to inefficiency of a flat editorial rate has declined as the percentage of revenues received from the pound rate decline.  Does the flat editorial pound rate contribute to the inefficiency of periodicals rates?


A
I think it does, yes.


Q
And what percentage of the revenues -- let me rephrase that.  Is the percentage of revenues received from the editorial pound rate now lower than it was prior to 1970?


A
I'm not sure.


Q
Let me ask a hypothetical question, then.  If the periodicals rates had evolved to the point where 95 percent of their revenues were based on the piece rate and 5 percent on the pound rate, would you agree that the contribution to inefficiency of the structure of the pound rate was lower than it had been?


A
You know, in a general sort of sense, yes, but if we pursued the question very far, I think the efficiency question has a lot to do with whether or not mailers would respond to it because efficiency improvements occur when there is a response.  I know the response -- for mailers is a lot higher now than it was then, and I think we would have to look at absolute differences between the zones as well as a portion of total revenue that is received from the piece and pound rate.  You know, in some sense, I'm agreeing, but I think you have to be very careful with this.


Q
Let's look at Question and Answer 60.  There, we asked you about your statement that there was an "enormous waste of resources" resulting from the fact that 14.6 percent of standard mail was drop shipped before 1990, but 73.3 percent is now.  Then there were a series of questions labeled A, B, C, D, and E.  Your answer doesn't provide A, B, C, D, and E answers, and I had trouble finding the answers to those questions in this narrative response, so maybe we could go through them one at a time.



The first question is, "What resources were wasted?"  What's the answer to that part of the question?


A
Well, I think in every case where a mailer could do the work for less than the Postal Service, that the extra resources that the Postal Service used were wasted.


Q
"Extra resources" being what?


A
Beyond what the mailer would use to do the work.


Q
So if the Postal Service spent $100, whereas the mailer would have spent $90, then $10 was wasted.


A
I think so.


Q
Is it your testimony that Postal Service transportation is inherently less efficient than private transportation?  That was Part C.


A
No.  It's not my testimony that their transportation is inherently less efficient.  We're talking here about giving mailers control of a situation, and when mailers get control of a situation, they do different things.  They alter their operations in order to get full trucks.  They control their trucking operations in a different sort of way.  They combine mailings in order to get filled trucks.  They schedule their production in a way in order to use trucking effectively when it's the right thing to do.  They don't do any of these things when the Postal Service has to transport it.



So what has happened is that the Postal Service's cost savings were the basis for the discounts that were provided, and mailers made a decision on what to do, and these must have been efficiency improvements.  I don't think it points a finger at the Postal Service and says that you're necessarily inefficient.  Given the job that they have to do, they may be the most efficient operation in the world or the most efficient operation possible.


Q
Please look at your answer to Question 64.  Let me read it to you.  "Do you believe that periodicals rates were established without regard to their ECSI value, and if, as a result, the markup over attributable costs were to increase to the average system markup, there would be any effect on the flow or availability of information in the United States?"  And you give a full-page answer there, but I can't tell whether your answer is yes with this explanation, no with this explanation, or maybe with this explanation.  Could you tell me what your answer is that goes along with this explanation?


A
Well, let's assume that we're not talking about the fact that there might be decreases in some other subclasses' rates in order to have the Postal Service break even when you make this change, and let's recognize that we're talking about the overall subclass here and not about any segments of the subclass.  I specifically said that the best estimate we have is Tolley's elasticities, which has an elasticity of -0.17.  So if we put a 10 percent covering on it, 10 percent markup, then presumably the buying of periodicals would go down 1.7 percent, ceteris paribus.  So I think, yes, as far as periodicals go, if that elasticity is right, there would be a lower quantity of information sent.


Q
That elasticity doesn't tell you, does it, whether there would be 100 percent of one periodical  gone and no percent of other periodicals; just an average would be 1.7 percent.


A
That's right.  It's a market elasticity.  It means that some people might mail more or less, or it means that different people might mail.  You can't always tell what's going to happen; it's just a result.


Q
Please look at Question and Answer 66.


A
Okay.


Q
You disapprove of my attempt to summarize your testimony by use of the word "adverse consequences," and you say that's not what you said.  What you said is that it's hard to see how even if zoning the editorial rate caused some areas to be disfavored, that would have any effect on the unity or cohesion of the nation, a significant effect.  Is that another way of saying that there might be adverse consequences, but you didn't want to agree with that statement?


A
Well, that was an "if" statement.


Q
Yes.


A
My appendix clearly shows that I don't believe that anyone will disfavor someone in a further zone that wants the magazine, but then I said that if this did occur, and there were some areas that were favored slightly less, that I don't think that the effects on -- what's the word here? -- on the cohesion of the nation would be significant.  I think that's what my statement related to.  What I immediately think is when I go on a trip to California and buy a Sunday paper, I see the same ads for Wal-Mart and Sears that I do here in Washington.  I think we've got a pretty cohesive nation, and I think, you know, if there were a slight effect here, and I'm saying if, if there were a slight effect, I just don't think it would be significant.


Q
What do you pay for a New York paper on the West Coast, the same as you pay on the East Coast?


A
I don't know.


Q
The last word of your answer to Question 66 is "subsidized."  Could you tell me how you're using that word in that sentence?  I know that economists and others sometimes disagree on exactly what the word means.


A
Well, you have been talking about the possibility that some rate increases could be in the neighborhood of 40, 50 percent or even greater.  All of these rates that cause those increases are because we've moved closer to recognizing costs, and within a subclass that has a coverage of 101.3 percent presently, if someone gets a 50 percent rate increase because we moved their rates toward costs, there is an implication there that they have been very heavily subsidized.


Q
By "subsidized," you mean carried below cost.


A
Carried substantially below cost, not considering ECSI value, not considering an average proportion of editorial content.  So we're not talking about the fact that editorial has a higher or lower markup than advertising.  We're talking about an average publication, and I'm saying that they are being held substantially below cost.  So by any definition of "cross-subsidy," there is a subsidy there.


Q
In your answer to Question 67, you said it's not possible to say how is now paying for the institutional costs of the Postal Service that periodicals avoid by virtue of their ECSI recognition.  Isn't it likely that those costs are being paid by first- and/or third-class mailers?


A
Well, maybe you could raise each other subclass by one percentage point to make up for it.  If each other subclass went up one percent, then because first class and third class are so big, the bulk of the dollars would be paid by them, but that doesn't mean that there is a tremendous burden on first-class mail anymore than there is a tremendous burden on some mailer of another class when he looks at his rates.  I think there is a danger in looking at overall proportions and saying, "Oh, gee, it must be paid by them because they are so big."


Q
In Question 70, we asked you about a particular periodical that you mention in your testimony at page 23, City Magazine, and we asked where it's printed and whether it's drop shipped.  Your answer refuses to provide the information.  Is this the only mailing statement that you received?


A
It is the only mailing statement that I received.  It's not the only local and regional publication that's printed close to where it's distributed.


Q
Did you get this mailing statement from the periodical itself or from a third party?


A
How did I say it?  I got it, I would say, from the periodical itself.  I was referred through two different people.  I talked to one person who suggested I call somebody else, and when I talked to somebody else, he said, "I'll have someone call you," and this person, who I didn't know at all, talked to me on the phone for a few minutes, and I asked him a couple of questions, and he said, "Why don't I just fax you a mailing statement?" and I said, "That would be great."  So that was the only full mailing statement that I had for such a publication.


Q
Well, he apparently also told you not to tell anybody who the printer was or --


A
That was part of our discussion, the two people that I talked to.


Q
Would giving the location of the printer give away the name of the printer?  Is that the problem?


A
Well, I've found that readers as well as attorneys are very insightful at searching through these things when you start providing information.  You never know when to stop when somebody starts asking things, so I think it's just better not to start identifying.


Q
When an interrogatory asked you to identify somebody you didn't choose to identify yourself, that's one thing, but here you affirmatively chose to use this particular periodical in your testimony.  We asked you whether it was drop shipped.  You would say it's entered at a point not substantially distant from where it is printed.  Is that a yes or a no to "Is it drop shipped?"


A
If drop shipping means that it's carried some distance over the highway before it's entered, the answer is, no, it was not drop shipped.


Q
Is it entered at an origin facility?


A
It was entered at origin?


Q
Yes.


A
Whose origin?


Q
The printer's origin.


A
I think, yes.


Q
Please look at your answer to Question 71.  The third sentence says:  "Within the framework of a fixed cost coverage and fixed billing determinants, the costs are covered by other periodicals' mailers," and that would be the costs not incurred by the mailer that causes them.  By "within the framework of a fixed cost coverage," do you mean that if you assume that the cost coverage is fixed before the rates are designed, that would be the effect?


A
I think, yes, it means that you select a cost coverage, you set some rates, and then the mailer ships.  And then the next time you set rates, everybody's rates are going to have to go up because of it if you keep the same cost coverage and other factors and everything.


Q
If the rates are established, and then a cost coverage is derived from those rates, or if it's an iterative process, and it's sort of hard to tell which comes first, then it wouldn't be possible, would it, to know which mailers are paying the costs that aren't being covered by the mailers who have below-cost rates?


A
Well, if you set the rates at 101.3 percent markup, and after you set the rates, some mailer shifted, then your markup would go down.


Q
The question and answer here don't deal with shifts.  The question is, who paid the costs not paid for by those who are getting the free transportation?  We're not talking about shifting.  Basically, this is about your testimony that basically some people are getting a free ride on the backs of others, and I'm trying to find out who those others are.  You say that within the framework of a fixed cost coverage, the costs are covered by other periodicals' mailers.  I'm saying, if it weren't for that condition, if the cost coverage were not fixed, but if the rates were set so that the Commission or whoever sets them says, "These look like a fair set of rates to us.  Now let's see what the cost coverage is" -- rather than the cost coverage determining the rates, it works in the other direction -- then you wouldn't know, would you, who was paying the costs?


A
I suppose there wouldn't even be any effects because you've just selected all of the rates arbitrarily and said they are fixed, so how could there be any effects of a change?


Q
Are you suggesting that when rates are set by this Commission over the years, they always come up with the cost coverage first and then the rates?


A
Yes.  I mean, there's obviously a process.


Q
So when the Commission decided in the last case 101.3 was the right number, that wasn't, in part, developed from the actual rates as an iterative process?


A
Well, I think that at some point here we need to read the record and read their opinion and recommended decision on what they did, and I'm not sure that I should be trying to make any personal observations on the process that I saw while I was here, but I can tell you that I worked very hard to help prepare some of these opinions, and I think we did a good job.


Q
There is clearly an attempt in your proposal, not only the rates but the structure, to impose greater costs on certain periodicals which are now, in your view, not paying costs sufficient to the service they receive, and you're trying to either charge those periodicals more, or if they want to not pay that increase, change the way they mail.  But at the present time, it's your view that they are paying too little, and you think they should pay too much if they continue to mail the same way.  Isn't it possible that the dollars that they are not paying that you want to shift onto them are now not paid by other periodical mailers at all but are being paid by all other classes of mail?


A
Well, you're kind of engaging in a little process which finance people often call "sources-and-uses-of-funds controversy."  It's like you can take so many dollars here and move them over here and say, "I choose to say that these are paid by somebody else," or "This is who I choose to say they are paid by."  I'm just having a little trouble following what you're constructing.  I'm not sure it's a process that we go through in order to set the rates.


Q
By "we," you mean whom?


A
The corporate "we."  It's the Commission and the Postal Service, mostly the Commission.  It's a community.  The Commission, of course, sets rates based on a record, so there is an input from a lot of people that's recognized.


Q
In Question 74, we asked you about the ride-along rate, and you said, one reason you haven't considered proposing a zoning of that is because the revenues are handled as an appendage to the billing determinants.  I'm not here proposing that it be zoned, but I would like to know what you mean when you say that because the revenues are handled as an appendage to the billing determinants, you didn't really consider it.


A
When you asked me that question, it took me slightly by surprise, and I thought, gee, why didn't I think of this?  I got to thinking about it, and I thought, you know, if you look at the periodicals billing determinants, we've got an entire page of such small numbers that you can't even read them, and then down in the right-hand corner, you have this little adjustment that says, we're going to add in some revenue from ride along.  If you look at the rate-design spreadsheets, you see the same thing.  We make a little adjustment for fees and ride along, and then we design all of the rates.



So I was so busy looking at all of the rate issues that it never really crossed my mind to consider that we might zone ride along.  I think if we did that, I point out in this question that we would have to look and see what data are available.  We would also have to look at some costing issues and how it would fit in.  I'm not opposed to it being considered.


Q
In Question 76, we pointed to your statement at page 28 that you're not suggesting that all mailers can make changes and asked you what types of mailers you had in mind, and your answer was that basically you didn't have any particular types of mailers in mind.  Let me ask again.  You weren't thinking about any type or description of periodical mailers that might not be able to make the kinds of changes you would like to see?


A
I have two reactions.  Number one, I usually attempt to avoid all-inclusive statements, so I don't want to suggest that all mailers, with "all" underlined, I don't want to suggest that all mailers can do this.  But basically what I think is that most mailers can make some changes, and I think that it may very well be that some of the smaller mailers are in a position to make more changes than the big ones.  It may be that the big ones are maxed out, in some sense, as far as making any changes.


Q
I'm not asking you about the ones who can; I'm asking about the ones who can't.


A
You're asking me to categorize them, and you would like for me to say that they fall into a particular, you know, set of cells as far as size or distance or editorial content or zone or being sacked or density or something else, and I'm saying that some of these that are getting large increases may be in a position to respond more than any others.  They may be using sacks very inefficiently.  They may be preparing bundles very inefficiently.  This is not all about pallets.



So I'm very reluctant to say, "Gee, my guess is that people who have this characteristic can't change."  I don't know how to do it.


Q
You are willing, like Socrates, to say that all men are mortal, presumably, so there are some absolutes in this world.  Your testimony at page 28 says that you're not suggesting that all mailers find themselves in situations where changes are feasible or costless.  I'm just asking you whether you have any particular kind of mailer in mind when you said "not all mailers."


A
No.  I don't have any one particular in mind.


Q
In Question 81, we asked you about why DSCF entry pieces would pay not distance-related transportation costs, and your first response is that they pay none now, and you have made no changes in this regard but to follow current practice.  There's a lot of current practices you've disturbed in your rate proposal.  Why this one did you decide to leave alone?


A
Well, unless there is something that I don't understand, the costs at issue here are long haul, Segment 14, contract transportation for carrying mail within the confines of a destination SCF.  So we could be talking about Gaithersburg, Maryland, here and taking mail to Rockville and Germantown.  You know, they are pretty small to begin with because Segment 14 transportation isn't used very much for that, and the ones that are, we don't have any information about how far they drive within the DSCF.



I don't know whether they drive five miles to Rockville or 15 miles out to Germantown or whether they go out to Frederick, so what I'm saying is that we've just made no attempt to set any rates which recognize how far this stuff travels within an SCF or a destination SCF, and we've continued to do it as we do now by making all mailers pay a little bit of it because all mail destinates [sic] in some kind of an SCF.


Q
What about DDU-entered mail?


A
The discount takes that out for them.


Q
Takes what out?


A
The nondistance-related transportation cost that's layered in.


Q
What about the distance-related transportation costs?


A
Well, it's already out of the DSCF.  We just have to take the nondistance out to get the DDU.


Q
Nobody pays distance-related costs once the mail reaches the destination SCF.  Right?


A
Right.  So we have none in it.


Q
Some mail incurs distance-related costs, the mail that goes from the SCF to the DDU.


A
No.  That incurs some nondistance costs.


Q
It doesn't incur any distance costs?


A
No.


Q
There is no cost to transport the mail from Merrifield to Alexandria?


A
We don't attempt to identify it over how far the station is from the SCF.


Q
That's not the same as saying there are no costs.  There are distance-related costs, are there not?


A
And they are put in on a per-pound basis for all mail regardless of distance, so it's a nondistance-related, volume-variable, transportation cost.  That's the way nondistance --


Q
It seems to me it's a distance-related cost that's a nondistance-related charge.


A
If you look at the development of transportation costs, we have a volume-variable transportation cost for all of periodicals that moves up and down with periodicals volume, and as a part of that volume variable attributable transportation costs for periodicals, we identify a part of it that we view as not distance related, and that not-distance-related portion is overwhelmingly determined by these intra-SCF transportation legs, and we layer those onto all mail on a per-pound basis without differentiating the distance that specific pieces go.  Again, it's a corporate "we."  For 30 years, I've been accused of using the word "we" without it being clear who "we" is, but that's the way the rates are designed.


Q
In Question 84, we asked whether all work-share discounts should be equal to avoided costs, and you responded, as you have here this morning, that blanket rules are dangerous, and you prefer not to engage in them.  But the question didn't ask you, should all work-share discounts be equal to avoided costs, or should none of them; it was should all of them.  Is your answer no, that you're not willing to make that blanket assertion that all should be equal to avoided costs?


A
No.  I'm not willing to make a blanket assertion.


Q
So the answer to Question A is no.


A
Okay.  It's no.


Q
Therefore, there may be times when it is appropriate to deviate from avoided costs, may be times.


A
And I think my answer identifies a range of considerations, many of which could be involved in deviating from avoided costs.


Q
Please look at Answer No. 86.


A
Okay.


Q
Again, I guess I'm having trouble with how you're accounting for a noncost factor such as ECSI value.  When you say in the last sentence, "and if account is taken of the benefit given to editorial matter," is that, again, where you're saying let's take the median kind?  You're not talking about heavily editorial or heavily advertised but taking out of consideration the fact that there is ECSI value, then there's implicit equal-cost markups.


A
Yes.


Q
Question 87 asked you to speculate about what might happen if delivery-point sequencing of flats were to be implemented, and the value of the carrier-route presort were to disappear, and you suggested that the rates for five-digit flats would decline to the point of being lower than the rates for the carrier route.  Isn't it more likely that the rate for carrier route would increase to the point where it was greater than the rate for five digit?


A
I certainly hope not.  You say, is it possible?


Q
Yes.


A
I mean, we have to depend here, we, the Commission and all of the community, has to depend, to a considerable extent, on some Postal Service costing results in how they present their case.  So you can speculate yourself on what's possible, but I think that if there is a return on investment associated with delivery-point sequencing of flats, that that ought to be the lowest-cost way to go, and we ought to have the lowest-cost rate for it.  And I certainly hope that we don't have a big, expensive, technological innovation which is designed to produce the lowest-cost-possible mail stream and then, lo and behold, find out that it's a lot more costly than doing it manually.



So I understand that this is an issue which is being discussed by the entire postal community here and has been acute for probably a year, but I'm personally optimistic as well as hopeful that it works out in a sensible sort of way.


Q
In Question 89, we asked you about, again, a hypothetical, that if the Commission should find that publishers of small weekly periodicals have no choice but to mail their product in five-digit sacks in order to obtain reasonable service, should the Commission take that finding into consideration in assessing your proposal, and if so, how?  I think that the first question is susceptible to a yes or no answer, and I think your answer is no, that they should not take it into consideration, but could you tell me if I'm correct or incorrect?


A
If you mean by taking it into consideration to mean that we should neglect that those costs exist and have them all paid by someone else, then I don't believe it should be taken into consideration.


Q
Well, it's one thing to deny that they exist and another thing to figure out what to do about them.  Just on the second part, if the Commission were to say, yes, those costs exist, but we just think, for policy reasons, they ought to be borne by others, you would disagree.  You would think that that would be inappropriate.


A
We have here a national postal service which is owned by the nation.  Now, I'm willing to assume that they are doing the best job possible of handling all of the mail technically efficiently, but that Postal Service that we all own has a behavior.  It does, in fact, have some costs that it draws in from the rest of the economy.  Every time it hires a person, that's a person that can't work somewhere else and do something else.  So that Postal Service does have some costs, and I'm saying that those costs need to be recognized in the rates.



I don't understand why someone should be able to say, "Gee, I've found out that if I prepare my mail like this, which has an awful a lot of costs associated with it, I've found out that I get a little bit of value from it, and since I don't have to pay for it, let's do it that way."  I don't understand why that should exist.


Q
In Question 91, we asked you about the Alaska air costs.  Your counsel objected to the question.  The presiding officer decided that it should be answered, and your answer says that you respect the decision, you don't agree with the characterization of the costs as institutional, and you believe it's a policy-based exception by the Commission.  I don't think you quite answered the question about whether you agree with it or not, though.  Do you have an opinion?


A
I think that I said here that I cannot agree that volume-variable costs are properly characterized as institutional.  Now, it's possible that I would have reached the same decision through a different path.


Q
Would you have been more comfortable if those costs were considered to be attributable costs for the parcel class and were paid by other parcel mailers rather than being treated as institutional costs and paid by whoever pays institutional costs?


A
No.  I don't think I would have done that.


Q
The other question is, would you have been more comfortable with that result, if they had called the cow's tail a tail but treated it the way they did?


A
In terms of outcome, I would not have been more comfortable.


Q
You say that it was a policy-based exception.  Do you know what that policy was?


A
I think the policy is that we're going to deliver, that we have made a policy decision to deliver parcels to people in Alaska as though they existed on highways with normal transportation available, even though we have no choice but to carry it there by air.


Q
In Question 94, we asked you about a quotation in footnote 41 of your testimony, a quotation by the Commission that carries over from page 55 to 56.  Do I read this answer correctly, that you disagree with the Commission's statement that you quote there?


A
I'm sorry.  Was there a Commission statement -- with respect to the quotation in footnote 41?


Q
After citing El Cono, et al., you go on to say, "Also the Commission said," and you have a quote about productivity cited to the decision in MC-95-1.  I read your answer as disagreeing with that quote.  I'm just asking whether that's, in fact, the case.


A
"The concept of work sharing has been widely applied and is credited with helping the Service to attract expanding volumes of mail."  Well, certainly, if you attracted expanded volumes of mail, which a lot of analysis shows has resulted from the advent of work sharing, that should increase your productivity due to scale effects in general, but my answer to this interrogatory was perhaps a little narrower than that.



If you have a productivity for handling sacks, a technical productivity, and you have a productivity for handling pallets, and you have a productivity for handling pieces, just because someone buys more sacks and fewer pallets or more pieces and more pallets, just because they change their mix doesn't change your productivity for anything you're doing.  You're still just as productive at sacks, maybe fewer of them, maybe more.  You're still just as productive at pallets, maybe fewer, maybe more.  You're just as productive at handling pieces.



So if your productivity in every single operation that you have hasn't changed, you can't change your overall productivity simply because somebody buys a little more of one of those areas and less of another.


Q
In Question 97, we asked you about a formula on page 61 and whether the V term in that formula meant that advertising revenue is directly proportional to the number of subscribers, and your answer begins:  "On a long-term-equilibrium basis, yes."  What does "on a long-term-equilibrium basis" mean?


A
It means that I'm dealing here with general tendencies, and I understand that there are short-term cases where the formulas don't exactly apply.  In other words, someone may have a rate base that they have set their advertising rates for, and they obtain a new subscriber.  They don't run out the next day and change their advertising rates.  It might be a while before they change their advertising rates.  If they promised a customer a certain number of recipients, and the number of recipients went a little above that, they can't necessarily go back the next day and say, "Hey, look, we sent your magazine to a few extra people.  Give us some more money."



So all I'm saying is that I'm dealing here with tendencies over time, and I'm not trying to deal with day-to-day variations.  I understand there's a lot of little special situations.


Q
This is an important formula in your testimony because here is where you conclude that a magazine like Pit and Quarry would not cut a Zone 8 subscriber because it makes a lot of money on that Zone 8 subscriber, and the biggest revenue impact of your formula is this V term, which is advertising revenue per subscriber.  Do periodical publishers' rates for advertising, are they based on a per-subscriber basis?


A
They are based on a level of circulation that's promised.


Q
In all cases, is that a fact, that it's promised?


A
Well, we're back to these unequivocal statements about whether that's true in all cases.


Q
In most cases, is there a promised rate base?


A
Along with a promised circulation, you usually have some information about the demographic characteristics of what that circulation is, but basically I think the rates are based on some factor relating to the circulation, yes.


Q
"On some factor related to" is getting a little vague.  Is there a promised circulation for most periodicals?  Do you know?


A
I think there is an understood circulation base that's associated with the advertising rates that are charged.


Q
Prior to preparing your testimony, had you examined the ad rates of any periodicals?


A
Well, I'm thinking long term/short term here.  I started preparing my testimony -- I started writing major sections to see what they looked like in July of last year.  I think probably before July I had looked at some Web sites and pulled off some advertising rates.  I did so more extensively after July, after I started writing it.



This was not a short-term process that occurred instantaneously.  In years past, I have looked at advertising rates before, not extensively.  I've never bought any myself.


Q
Please take a look at the material you've provided in response to American Business Media Question 98, which asked you specifically about the ad rates for a few of the Complainant's periodicals.  Do you have your response there?


A
I have my response.


Q
If you look at the ad rates for Time U.S. editions, Time national, it says "rate base 4 million."  Is that right?


A
I have my response, but I don't have the library reference.


Q
You don't have the material you provided --


A
I don't have the library reference that we submitted.



MR. STRAUS:  Perhaps counsel can provide it to you.



MR. KEEGAN:  I do not have it with me.



MR. MITCHELL:  I would point out that these sheets that we've provided are publicly available if you subscribe to, you know, -- there is some kind of an industry publication which has rates and circulations in it, so these are directly available to anybody in the country who subscribes to that.



MR. STRAUS:  I'm going to give you a copy.  Unfortunately --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Straus, I think Mr. Keegan just got a copy of that library reference.



MR. STRAUS:  Can we give it to the witness?



(Pause.)



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
The first page, the first rate card there, says "Time, U.S. editions; Time, national; rate base 4 million."  Is that right?


A
Yeah.  Time, national; Time business.


Q
Let's just look at the first one:  "Time, national, rate base 4 million."  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
Does that represent essentially a promise by Time that there will be 4 million copies in circulation?


A
My understanding is that that's a commitment that there will be at least 4 million, yes.


Q
And if they fall below 4 million, is it your understanding that Time would owe rebates to its advertisers?


A
You know, I have read before -- in fact, I think there's been issues in the Wall Street Journal about legal cases involving how magazines behave under those kinds of situations, and I don't know the details of how any one handles it.


Q
Do you know whether Time tries to keep its circulation above 4 million to have a comfortable cushion so that it always can provide what it guarantees, the 4 million copies?


A
You know, everyone is willing to tell you that they are honest.  When I read about some of these issues in the Wall Street Journal that have been raised in the courts about whether magazines are behaving properly, I asked Jim O'Brien at Time whether or not this affected them, and his response was that they are very honest and straightforward about this, and they aren't a part of it at all, and they don't like some of what's going on in the industry, and I shouldn't worry about them.


Q
My question, Mr. Mitchell, is whether you think Time keeps its circulation above 4 million so it has a comfortable cushion to make sure it delivers what it promises.  I wasn't asking if they do anything bad.


A
Implicitly, my answer was yes.


Q
Let's go on.  Look at the Time, U.S. editions, geographic editions.  It's got a page 8 at the bottom left-hand corner.  There seem to be two pages per sheet here.  It lists a whole bunch of state editions.


A
Okay.  I see page 8.


Q
Can you see all of those state editions?


A
Yes.


Q
And you see that the rate for Alaska, with a rate base of 10,000 copies, is $16,958.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
And for New Jersey, with 150,000 copies, that rate is also $16,958.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
So even though one has 10,000 and one has 150,000, the rate is the same.



Let's look at Connecticut, with 75,000 copies.  That's also $16,958, isn't it?


A
Well, you have gone well beyond my level of expertise.  As an expert witness, I can't interpret these numbers for you.


Q
I'm not asking you to interpret.  Doesn't this say "Connecticut, rate base 75,000; the cost per page for a black-and-white page, $16,958"?


A
I don't disagree that you appear to be reading it properly.  I don't quite know what it means.  I can't answer questions about the interrelationships involved.


Q
You're the one who is testifying that periodicals losing one subscriber or adding one subscriber will change their revenues by $100 or more.  Doesn't this page show you that for a 10,000 circulation in Alaska, 75,000 circulation in Connecticut, 150,000 circulation in New Jersey, that the Time, Inc., stated rate is the same for the state editions?


A
This is an issue that I haven't thought about.  I don't know whether the appropriate response is to say that there is a mixture out here, and my model takes an aggregate view or whether I should design models for specific situations.  The results of the model were robust enough that there can be substantial differences among territories, and it wouldn't make any difference.


Q
Let me ask you this question.  Do you think that if the New Jersey number fell from 150 to 140 --



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to object at this point.  If Mr. Straus wants to ask questions about this subject, we are perfectly welcome to direct him to Time, Inc., which will provide answers, but this witness has already said he is not expert on this subject.



MR. STRAUS:  I'll move on to a slightly different question.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Straus.



MR. STRAUS:  I think that if Time, Inc., wanted to put information into this record about advertising revenues for periodicals, maybe it should have produced an expert on the subject.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
Look at Motorcross on the periodicals sheet.


A
Have you got a page number?


Q
My came out printed in stripes.  I'll show you what I've got.


A
Okay.  Motorcross.


Q
Is there a rate base listed there?


A
It has a 2004 circulation projection section which points to newsstand sales, subscriptions and total, but I don't see the word "rate base" beside that, so I'm again in a position where I can't do a good job of interpreting these figures.


Q
So whereas Time magazine had a rate base, Motorcross has a circulation forecast.



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I object again.  The witness has already said that he cannot interpret these figures.



MR. STRAUS:  I asked him not for interpretation, just for the words on the sheets that he provided.



MR. KEEGAN:  Your last question asked for an interpretation, Mr. Straus.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Rephrase your question.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
There is a number identified as rate base for Time magazine, is there not?  The ones we went through before, rate base 4 million, state rate bases.


A
I can tell you that when we discussed this particular interrogatory, we reached the conclusion that we should supply the sheets that were available to the entire country to people that subscribe to the rates and circulation information for magazines and that that would be the appropriate way to respond, so we provided those pages.  These pages are subscribed to by practitioners all over the country.  I hope they know how to interpret them.  I don't.


Q
But does the word "rate base" appear for Time magazine?  I'm not asking you to interpret anything.


A
Yes, it did.


Q
And does the word "rate base" appear on the Motorcross circulation, or is it a projection?  How is it described?  Is it described --



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Chairman, I renew my objection to this line of questioning.



MR. STRAUS:  I'm asking how --



MR. KEEGAN:  Mr. Straus is asking what is being substituted --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Keegan, please.



Mr. Straus, proceed but --



MR. STRAUS:  One more question in this line.



BY MR. STRAUS:  


Q
How is the 90,000 circulation described for Motorcross?  Is it described as a rate base, or is it described as something else on the rate sheet?


A
Well, it's true that I see the word "projection," which you pointed out.  It's true that I see the word "rate base" on the first page, but when it comes to comparing those two words and saying why one was used instead of the other or how those particular figures should be interpreted on each page, I'm not really sure.


Q
I didn't ask you that, so let's go on to Question 102.


A
Okay.


Q
This was a question about postage costs for Pit and Quarry, a periodical that you referred to in your testimony, and we asked what the postage would be under your proposal, and you said in your answer that you're making assumptions based on your response to Question No. 1 of POIR No. 1.  Those assumptions play a pretty important part in determining that postage, don't they?


A
Yes, they do, consistent with what I've said here a number of times, that sizes of sacks and the bundles and so forth are very important cost determinants.


Q
So you really don't know what the postage would be under your proposal for a Zone 8 copy of Pit and Quarry without knowing a lot more information about Pit and Quarry.


A
That's true.  I just took industry averages.  I thought that was the only reasonable thing that I had.


Q
Well, do you really believe that 43.07 cents is a reasonable estimate for the postage for a Zone 8 copy of Pit and Quarry under your proposed rates?


A
I don't have a specific figure in mind for them that's reasonable.  I've played with my rates enough to know that if you have reasonably full sacks and reasonably good-sized bundles, you can come out pretty well.  If someone has very small bundles and very small sacks, they can take a pretty substantial increase.  I don't know anything at all about how Pit and Quarry is prepared, so the answer is that I have no other estimate in mind.


Q
So "I don't know" would have been a truthful answer to this question.  I'm not saying this is not truthful; I'm just saying, if you had just said "I don't know," that would have been a perfectly truthful answer to what the postage would be under your proposal.


A
I don't know.


Q
Okay.  In Question 103, we asked you about your understanding of basically the economic health of the periodicals industry today, and you say you can't provide expert testimony, but earlier, in your interrogatory responses and in your testimony, you described your activities in recent years, and you spent an awful a lot of time with magazine publishers, with printers, with the Postal Service.  Do you have a sense for how healthy the periodical industry is today as a result of all of those contacts?


A
Well, I think there's a few very general things that I can say.  I'm, in effect, a lay observer of all of these articles about the pressures that they are under, but I think most people feel like they have been under increasing pressure, just like many other industries have.  I believe that the circ. net figure that somebody keeps asking me about may have come down for some magazines.  I think, in the recent recession, that the business-to-business took about a drop of about a third in their advertising, whereas consumer publications went down around 12 percent.



Nevertheless, people keep saying that all of the money is in business to business and that the mass markets are disappearing, and you have to go for niche markets, that these things are privately held, and some of them are very profitable.  I keep hearing people say that they need to put on more trade shows in order to get more revenue.  I don't think trade shows have very much to do with geographic distribution.



So I know there has been turmoil in the industry.  There has been turmoil in a lot of industries, and this is an adjustment process that occurs over time.  So I don't know whether that's helpful or not.  I agree that these things are going on and that these people are under pressure just like everybody else.


Q
Do you happen to know what the trend has been with the stock of periodical publishers like Penton and Prime Media, some of the publicly traded companies?


A
I have no idea what's been happening to their stock.  I have read that an inordinately large number of business-to-business publications and niche publications are privately owned, but that doesn't answer your question.


Q
No.  Is there any reason to believe that privately owned publications are doing any better financially than publicly owned publications?


A
Not necessarily.



(Pause.)



MR. STRAUS:  I'm editing myself.  Bear with me.  Please look at your response to McGraw Hill Question 26.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me, Mr. Straus, could you give the Chair an idea of how much longer?



MR. STRAUS:  About two minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, fine.  Then we'll go take our afternoon break.  Thank you, sir.



MR. MITCHELL:  McGraw Hill 26?



MR. STRAUS:  I'll withdraw that question.  Maybe you're talking about the bar code discount for five digit pieces, and I probably already talked to you about the pre-sort discount.  I thought they were the same, but let's move on.  I'll move on.  My two minutes are up.  I'll quit now.  I actually didn't want to ask any more.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, thank you very much, Mr. Straus.  I think we will now take a ten-minute break, and we'll come back at a quarter of four.  Thank you.



(A brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If I could have your attention for just a moment.  During the break, counsel spoke with Mr. Bergin, and it is our understanding that he has approximately two hours of cross examination.  And Ms. Rush said she had about 20 minutes to half an hour.  So that we can all be fresh and ready to go, if it's okay with Mr. Bergin, I'd like to let Ms. Rush go this afternoon, and we will reconvene at 9:30 in the morning and we'll let you cross examine for as long as you like.



MR. BERGIN:  That's perfectly fine with me, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is that all right with you, Ms. Rush?



MS. RUSH: Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel?



MR. KEEGAN:  Yes, that's agreeable, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you. 



Ms. Rush, would you introduce yourself for the record, please?



MS. RUSH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  



BY MS. RUSH:  


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Mitchell.  I'm Tondra Rush with National Newspaper Association.


A
Good afternoon.  


Q
I'm going to try not to cover -- recover any of the territory Mr. Straus did.  And we're not going to go through the complexities of weekly newspapers rate base, so maybe we can get through this quickly.



You have at least a decade and a half of experience in looking at periodicals rates.  Is that true?


A
Yes.


Q
From R-87 -- or '90 with the Postal Service, and then about ten years here with the Commission.  Is that correct?


A
Well, I worked on them before R-87.  In R-84 they were developed in a branch that I was the manager of, so prior to R-87 I worked on them, too.


Q
Well, let's take the R-84 rates, then.  Were those rates more efficient than the rates we have now?


A
The biggest thing that I remember that we did in R-84 was to get a substantially larger portion of the revenue for the piece rates instead of the pound rates.  So in some sense, that includes signals to mailers who might be interested in sending additional weight, because it said if you increase the weight of your publication, we're not going to increase your postage as much as we used to, and the reason we're not going to is because our costs don't go up as much as the previous rates implied.  So for that reason alone I think you would have to argue that the rates in R-84 were more efficient.


Q
Would you look at your response to NNA's Question Number 8?  You begin your answer to that question by quarreling with the way I had phrased it.  You said it's difficult to see that anyone was experiencing the low cost in postal rates, whatever that may mean.  Are you trying to say that no one really is enjoying a low cost rate now?


A
Well, you used the phrase low cost of periodicals, and I didn't know exactly what that meant.


Q
Let me rephrase that, then.  I'm talking about the cost to the publisher.  Do you believe that the publishers enjoy relatively low rates, or do you believe the rates are higher than they should be?


A
Well, on average, I'm not here to say whether Postal Service costs should be higher or lower than what they are.  For my purposes I'm fully willing to take Postal Service costs as being the result of doing a very good job of running their operation.  I think what this complaint is about is that the rates aren't very well aligned with what those costs are, and that some of the signals given by the rates are not very good, and that if things are improved a number of changes could be made which will increase economic efficiency of the nation and mailers as a whole.


Q
When you were involved in the R-84 case, were publishers complaining that the rates were too high then?


A
Well, that's kind of a strange question, because people always tend to complain about the rates being too high, whether there's an objective reason to believe that they should be at a different level or not.  So I think yes, the Postal Service has faced resistance to every rate increase that it's ever made.


Q
So that answer probably would be true regardless of which rate case we picked?


A
I think so.


Q
Okay.  Is it true that the concerns about periodicals rates seems to have intensified in the past, say, two rate cases or three rate cases?


A
I think that's true.


Q
Is that associated with increased periodicals mail processing costs, in your view?


A
Well, something has certainly caused the periodicals rates to go up inordinately, and there's only one thing that can cause that, particularly when there's been no increase in cost coverage, and that's cost.


Q
Particularly with mail processing?


A
Well, I think most of the attention has been on mail processing and productivity for flats, and because of that the questions have extended into standard mail as well, and also into first class, although flats are not as big a proportion of first class as they are of standard and periodicals.  So a lot of the questions have been on productivity for flats.  I don't have a mapping of the various cost components and which ones have contributed the most.


Q
All right.  You have made many mentions, in your testimony, about the magazine industry.  Newspapers are also a part of this mail class, are they not?


A
Yes, they are.


Q
Have you done any analysis specifically about the effect of your recommendations upon newspapers?


A
Are you talking about newspapers in general?


Q
Newspapers in general.  Large ones, small ones.


A
Well, I would say no, I haven't done any specific analysis.  I mean, my general reaction to the question is that the large newspapers, by and large, are delivered by paper people to my door early in the morning, and the amount of volume that they send through the mail is pretty small.


Q
Let me restrict my question then to newspapers that are in the mail stream.


A
Well, I mean, are you talking about in county?  I mean, I understand that in some small towns some of the newspapers are in the mail and some of them are delivered privately, and they can be very heavy users of the mail.


Q
Well, any size newspaper -- big newspaper, little.  Have you analyzed any specific publisher's results if they employed the rates that you might recommend in this case?


A
No.


Q
Have you followed the Copalletization cases that have happened here at the Commission in the past couple of years?  Copal 1, Copal 2?  Is there another?


A
I have followed them to some degree, yes.


Q
Are you aware of any newspapers that have expressed an interest in copalletization?


A
None come to mind, no.


Q
Would you turn to your response to NNA's Question 33, I believe it was.  I was asking you there whether you believe that all periodicals publishers use computers to prepare their mail, and really the percentage of their mailing lists here, I suppose.  Have you used any of the mailer software?  Have you looked at any of it?  Tried to manipulate numbers, or do what ifs on any of the popular mailer software?


A
Not personally, no.


Q
Are you familiar with any of the products that are out in the market for this purpose?  First Logic or any of those types of products?


A
Well, now that you mention First Logic, I'm aware that there are two or three large software firms.  Pitney Bowes just bought one of them, and maybe after they bought one recently there's one less, because I think Pitney Bowes did some of it themselves.  There are a limited number of very large mailers that do all their own programming.  They think they come out ahead by it.  They may not.



But I attribute these software firms as being very, very good computer people.  I'm not familiar with their specific products.


Q
Would you say, by and large, that the periodicals industry -- the parts that you're familiar with -- use off the shelf software to prepare mail, or are these proprietary, specially designed, custom designed software?  Can you characterize it in any particular way?


A
I don't think it's off the shelf in the sense that you go down to Comp USA and pull the one that fits you.  But I think that when you buy from these people that some of the products have recently standardized.


Q
Do you have any idea of the cost of any of them?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Would you assume it was three figures?  Four figures?  Five figures?


A
I don't know.


Q
Any idea?


A
I don't know.  I would guess it's coming down, but I don't know.


Q
Do you have any knowledge of the software development that's necessary when a publisher begins to palletize?


A
No, I don't.  But the time to get to pallets, I think we're talking about reasonably sizable mailings.  But your question here that we're still talking about starts off by talking about whether all publishers use computers, and I'm assuming that you're really talking about the software used by small mailers.  So I'm kind of struggling here with the difference between large and small mailers.


Q
I'm not asking you specifically about size.  What I'm curious to know is whether you have talked with any of the publishers that you've worked with, or with your clients in this case, about what is involved when a publisher or a printer decides to move from sacks to pallets for mail preparation.


A
I don't know what's involved.


Q
Let me ask you to turn, then, to NNA's Question Number 15.  Do you have it there?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And is this a great example of the exact sort of problem you're targeting in this complaint, or what?  I'm asking you here about a 3,000 circulation newspaper in a Midwestern city that has 15 residents that move to Florida for the winter, and without going through all the details of it, this publisher has had a hard time getting the copies of the newspaper to these residents in a timely manner, and has been advised by the Postmaster to create 15 five-digit sacks with one piece each.  That's the kind of inefficient mail preparation that you have discussed in your testimony, is it not?



A
I think basically yes.  The question that you're raising here in this question has been discussed extensively by Witness Schick as well as by Witness Strawburg.  Also, there's an inquiry underway to see whether there really are service differences associated with this.  My feeling is that when these sacks get to the final three-digit area, that the Postal Service is supposed to open them, process them that night, and take them out for delivery the next morning.  If the Postal Service is not doing that, we have a serious problem.  And I think that a lot of people think that they're getting a whole lot better service by putting them in sacks -- putting them in a large number of sacks instead of a small number of sacks. 


Q
Let me go back to the nature of my question.  If this publisher is creating these 15 one-piece sacks, is this publisher creating something that in the vernacular is known as a skin sack?


A
Known as a skin sack?


Q
Exactly.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  It doesn't matter for your economic analysis, does it, whether the publisher's doing this because the Postmaster recommended it or because the publisher created it out of his own head, or was advised by a postal consultant.  From an economic point of view, that doesn't make any difference, does it?


A
No, it doesn't.


Q
You made the statement in response to this question that said it's difficult to understand any reason why one-piece sacks should whip through the system while pieces going through major processing operations should be delayed.  Would you explain what you meant by that?  Did you mean that it should not or that it likely was not having better service?  What did you mean when you said should whip?


A
My understanding is that the Postal Operations Manual has some service standards in it that facilities are supposed to honor.  And that service standard is that when this large sack, with a lot of bundles in it, gets to a -- or maybe with one big bundle in it -- when it gets to a destination facility, it is priority mail.  It stands just behind first class.  It's supposed to be opened.  It's supposed to be given an incoming secondary if it needs it or an income primary to secondary.  That occurs late that night, and it goes out the next morning for the mailer.



Now, why it is that a one-piece sack that gets to the same facility should be sorted very quickly and get out the next day and the other mail should not, I don't know.  It seems to be misaligned with their processing standards.


Q
So what you're saying should here, is you don't think it really happens, or you don't think they should handle them that way.  That's what I'm trying to find out.


A
I have serious questions about whether it really happens --


Q
You don't think it does?


A
-- and if it does, I think it ought to be fixed.  But if it can't be fixed, then that is the behavior of this monstrous national postal system that we all own.  It does have this behavior.  It does have these costs.  Mailers have the option of saying I want it handled a certain way, and if they do that, they should be charged according to the costs involved.


Q
You mentioned a moment ago the service standards that you believe are in the mail processing manuals.  Are you familiar with any published service standards for periodicals?


A
Well, I know that if you call up Memphis, you can get what used to be a three and a half inch disk, and I think it's now a CD, and you can put in your origin and your destination zip code, and it will tell you the expected service standard for every class of mail in terms of days.  So in some sense there is an understood way that the system is supposed to operate.



Now, beyond that, I don't know if they have a highly calibrated process of giving you a service standard and saying we're going to live by this.  Obviously, too many people are having bad experiences and are reporting that they aren't getting the service that they should have, and we have an ongoing system for looking into that.


Q
Have you seen any data from the Postal Service in which they measure their performance according to any of those service standards?


A
No.  I know the Reg Tag Association measures it for their members, but I don't think the Postal Service has a system that does it.


Q
Have you heard testimony from publishers during your tenure at the Postal Service or the Rate Commission here that newspapers have a hard time achieving reasonable delivery, particularly to Florida, or to any long distance where they have a low density of delivery?


A
I have heard a number of questions raised about small quantities of newspapers going long distances not getting very good service, yes.


Q
Have you ever heard testimony that publishers say that those newspapers tend to be delivered in clumps of twos and threes instead of in some reasonable orderly fashion, in the order in which they're dropped in the Postal Service?


A
Yes.  In fact, we had a former Commissioner who still got a local community newspaper from out in Kansas, and it came out every week, and sometimes he got two in the mail on one day.


Q
Were you here last week when Mr. Strawburg testified?


A
Yes, I was.


Q
Do you remember a calculator exercise that Mr. Straus created in which they tried to figure out what the appropriate postage costs would be under a cost-based rate system, if you took the piece and the pound and the bundle and the container and the drop ship, and you came out with a number that was rather protracted?


A
That was a long question.


Q
It was.  Let me save time here.  I don't want to send us to the calculator again, because I don't have one with me.  I think you do, so you'd be way ahead of me here.



Would you accept their conclusion that they came to a number that the price per piece for my one piece in a skin sack would come around somewhere in the $3 range, just for purposes of hypotheticals.


A
Was that the one where somebody said you could send it first class and not --


Q
Pay less.  It was.  So would you accept my hypothetical at $3 for that price?


A
Okay.


Q
So if that happened, and you just identified my next question, the price would entice the publisher probably to shift to first class.  Would you agree?


A
Yes.


Q
Maybe even priority mail at that rate.  Priority mail might be in the $3.50 range, it might be cheaper and faster to get it there by priority mail than by periodicals rate.


A
I understand that a number of newspapers give people the option of having it sent by priority.


Q
Okay.  Then let me go to the alternatives that you've explored for this publisher and this skin sack.  You've addressed some of these in your Attachment A.  But let me just walk through what the real world experience might be for the publisher in trying to grapple with this potential $3 charge, if that's what he was faced with.



The publisher could raise the price for those particular copies to Florida, correct?


A
Yes. 


Q
And I think in your testimony at page 60 you kind of walked through your idea of how that might be dealt with.  You said you had discussed the possibility of a zone-based subscription rate with publishers, and you found that they all told you it was unrealistic.  Is that correct?


A
Yes. 


Q
So you think that that would not be a realistic scenario from the publishers that you've talked with?


A
Yes, but I agree that most of the ones that I talked with were periodical publications as opposed to newspapers.


Q
Magazines?


A
Uh-huh.
 


Q
Are you aware of any magazines that charge a different subscription rate for their in market copies than for the ones that are mailed out of town?


A
I suspect that if there is, it's not graduated by zones, but is rather a process of whether we have to do a special job of sending this out as opposed to delivering it through a normal local channel.  And it ma be related to the fact that some of the local advertisers are not too excited about paying for papers that are going to distant locations where people won't buy anything.


Q
Well, let me just explore the possibility of passing this charge on to the Florida resident for a moment.  It could happen, right?  It could happen?


A
Yes.


Q
It would be a business decision for the publisher to decide if that subscriber wanted to pay $3 per issue for the paper?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Let's assume the publisher decides that that Florida reader is not willing to do that.  Let's assume the publisher has really only two other sources of revenue to recover that $3.  And let's assume further, these particular residents are snow birds; people who go away for a period of time and then they come back when the weather is nicer, maybe to a place like Wisconsin, for example.  So they have an interest in maintaining those people, those subscribers.  



So let's assume that they have to find a way to get back the few dollars that they're going to be spending for the skin sack piece.  An alternative would be to raise the subscription rates for everyone in town, and basically average out the cost within their own subscriber base, is that correct?


A
I suppose that would be an option, just like the option to raise everybody else's rates so you could subsidize their postage.


Q
If you were an economist, would you recommend that they take that option?


A
No.


Q
Then let's look at the advertising rates.  You just made a reference to the advertisers' interest in these people.  Could you raise the advertising rates to absorb this extra cost for these advertisers in a town in Wisconsin to reach the people in Florida?


A
I don't see how you could.


Q
Why would you not?


A
Well, if I were an advertiser, and somebody wanted to increase my rates to pay for sending my advertisement to somebody that's out of town and could never buy anything from me, I don't think I'd be overjoyed.


Q
Well, what about eliminating the $3.  Let's give up the skin sack, and let's put it in a mixed ADC bundle, in a mixed ADC bag, and enter the bag in an origin SCF and just send it through the system however it goes.  Is that a reasonably good alternative for the publisher in your view?


A
Well, at some point you need to tell the recipient that these are the options that we have.  We're sorry that the options aren't different, but these are what's involved.  And I have -- we're talking about a very low volume thing here.  You had five sun birds, I think, 15 sun birds down here.  It's not clear to me why someone else should be subsidizing them, just because you don't want --


Q
Well, that's not what I'm saying.  Would you tell that publisher that it's a good alternative to put those pieces in a mixed bundle in a mixed sack and let them go through the system however they will.


A
Yes, I think I would make specific inquiry into why the Postal Service isn't handling those pieces the way it should.


Q
Let's assume the publisher has done that.  Let's assume the Postal Service has said we have no earthly idea, and we're incapable of fixing it.  And if you put it in a mixed bag then that will get there when it gets there.  Now, do we have any alternative left for our snow birds if they still want to get the information from Wisconsin while they're in Florida?


A
I don't think there's any obvious ones.


Q
What about the internet?


A
Well, the internet's amazing, but I'm not sure it suffices for everything.  I was reared in Dayton, Ohio, and every morning the Dayton Daily News sends me an email with the headlines in it.  And I can click on any headline I want, and it goes to the story.  But I don't think that solves everything.


Q
I was interested in your comment a few minutes ago -- I guess it was in response to something Mr. Straus said, that you think that we who read things on the internet are unrealistic to think that it will continue to be free.


A
Yes.


Q
I think you said you thought that at some point we'd have to have a model where the subscribers paid for it.  Is that true?


A
I said that, basically, yes.


Q
Let me just try the New York Times, since we used that one on Mr. Gordon.  He referred to it, and I believe you were in the room during that discussion.  Do you ever read the New York Times online?


A
No, I may have done one or two searches on some things, but I can't even remember whether I had to pay.


Q
Do you read it in print?


A
Usually not.


Q
Okay.  Let's assume that you're a subscriber, and that you do enjoy receiving the paper in print, and maybe you occasionally read it on the internet.  It probably wouldn't be too inaccurate to say that a typical newspaper might hope to recover maybe 20 percent of its costs from subscriptions, which you said as a hypothetical.  Would you assume that in your future world where the readers finally realize that there is a cost to the internet, that the reader might be willing to pay 20 percent of the cost of producing a New York Times for an online subscription?


A
I wasn't quite sure when you got through with the question.


Q
Let me ask it a different way.  Would you assume that an online reader would be willing to pay reasonably the same amount for the online subscription as for the print product?


A
It seems like the obvious first response is that we didn't have to buy any paper and we didn't have to pay for any printing, and we didn't have to pay for any distribution.  I don't understand why it wouldn't be lower.


Q
Okay, so you would hope for a lower price than you would receive if you purchased the paid paper?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Were you also here for my discussion with Mr. Gordon about the technology called Tivo?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you know what it is?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you familiar with the term Ad Zapping?


A
I guess I would have to give you almost the same answer that Mr. Gordon did.  I don't know whether it's automatic.  I know you can record -- even if you don't subscribe to Tivo, you can get yourself a VCR with a recorder.   You just have to manage it yourself instead of having Tivo provide you with the management software.  But you can certainly skip through commercials, yes.


Q
Would you assume that readers tend to have a bit more resistence to reading the advertising than they do the news online?


A
A bit more resistance -- well, I'm not sure I can make an expert statement on that.  I could say something on a personal note.


Q
Let me ask you as a consumer.  Do you read much advertising online?


A
No, I neglect it entirely unless there's something I'm looking for.


Q
Do you have any patience with pop-ups?


A
I have a pop-up zapper.


Q
Do you have any patience with banner ads?


A
I don't pay any attention to them.


Q
How often do you go to the advertisers' sales sites that are linked to the websites?  If you had a Ford dealership, for example, listed on a website that you were visiting, would you be likely to click through to it?


A
No.  Entirely unlikely.


Q
If you take your future world of website news, and you factor in the assumption that many readers are about as interested in the advertising as you are, is it reasonable to assume that a larger percentage of the cost of gathering that information and producing it is going to be borne by the subscription price?


A
We live in a very strange world, where all this stuff existed for forty years with all our entertainment on television being paid for by some advertiser that we don't know in hopes that we'll buy something.  In some sense, that's a wonderful world if you don't buy anything and feel like you're getting it all free.



I don't know that we can count on the world functioning in a certain way in the future.  If advertising doesn't pay on average, then people won't advertise.  And if material is valued and it's good to have it produced, and someone is doing a good job of it, the costs of preparing it and delivering it are going to have to be paid.  There isn't any free lunch.


Q
So it's all demand-based, is it not?


A
Demand-based in what sense?


Q
Readers will accept what they have an interest in receiving, and they are willing to pay for it according to the value that they perceive from the product.


A
I think that's true for many things.


Q
All right.  So if you're telling me that you think the price that the New York Times might charge you for the print product would be too high for the internet product, is it fair to say that the $23 print subscription would be your ceiling for purchasing an online subscription?


A
I lost track of where the $23 came from.


Q
Let's assume the New York Times charges you $23 to receive your print paper.  Would you pay that much for the online subscription?


A
No, I wouldn't.


Q
So, shouldn't it go without saying that you also wouldn't pay more than that amount if you had to absorb some of the cost that the advertisers formerly would have borne for producing that product?


A
Well, I can get -- at my house I can get the New York Times delivered every morning if I want.  I forget how much it is.  But my problem is information overload.  It's very easy to finance and get considerably more than I can look at every day.  So my problem is to be selective and if I value it highly enough, I'll pay for it.


Q
Is it fair to say from the tone of your answers and the direction you seem to be going with the internet questions that you don't agree with Mr. Gordon that the internet is going to come in and sort of replace all these print products that may be inefficiently passed through the Postal Service's system?


A
Well, I am not a think tank that tries to make future projections about things like this.  Often future projections on things like this turn out to be absolutely, completely wrong.  I can tell you that I personally get eye strain and get dizzy when I have to read too much on the internet.  And the prospect of printing it all out isn't very attractive to me, because I feel like I'm paying somebody's salary at Hewlett-Packard for all these little cartridges I have to buy for my printer, and it irritates me.  So I'm very willing to let a professional print it for me.  They do a very good job and deliver it to me.  And if it has value, I'll pay for it.



MS. RUSH:   I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  That brings us to the conclusion today.  We will reconvene in the morning at 9:30 with Mr. Bergin cross examining the witness.



Thank you all, and have a nice evening.



(Whereupon, at 4:21 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to reconvene the following day at 9:30 a.m.)
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